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PRESS:

Will the Planning Committee meeting of June 18, 2015
(gavel).
CHAIR COUCH:
please come to order. My name is Don Couch, I’m the Chairman of the Committee.
And before we start, please turn off your cell phones or put ‘em in silent mode. We
wanna maintain decorum in this Chamber. First, let’s talk. let’s introduce our voting
Members. We have Robert Carroll, who’s our Vice-Chair.
.

.

.

.

.

.

.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. We have Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Good morning, Chair Couch.
CHAIR COUCH: Vice-Chair, Don Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Chair of the Council, Mike White.
COUNCILMEM3ER WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: He going all over the place already.
CHAIR COUCH: We also have with us a non-voting.., one of our non-voting Members which
is Councilmember Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. from the Administration, we have Will Spence from the
Planning Department, and Michael Hopper from Corporation Counsel. Good morning.
MR. SPENCE: Good morning.
MR. HOPPER: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: And with the Staff... the Staff today is Legislative Analyst Jordan Molina,
and Committee Secretary Pauline Martins. And we’ll get to the District Offices in a
minute. All right, Members today we have two items on our agenda, PC-2 1 which is
Amending the Community Plan Requirements Relating to Land Use Designations; and
PC-ic, Amending the Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance Relating to Short-Term Rental
Homes. In a moment we’re going to accept public testimony, but I did want to address
PC-2 1. We did get.. .we all got a lot of testimony and wanted to make sure that
everybody is aware that this bill is not ever intended to take away the voice of the
community. And we’re trying to find where in the document that that has raised some
concerns. And one of the testifiers via e-mail has told us where they’re concerned so
we will discuss that immediately... I mean, when we get going into the thing, and if
there are concerns that it might take away the voice of the community, that will be
removed from the bill. This bill is not intended to take away the voice of the
communities. It’s intended to clarify some discrepancies. So just wanted to make
sure everybody is aware of that. And when you testify, please come up, you gonna
have...you need to sign in the back if you can either before or after you testify, and you
have.. .your testimony is limited to the items listed on the agenda today.
And
pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier will be allowed to testify for up to
three minutes per item. We’ll have only three minutes today because we have over
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20-some testifiers at this point, and we don’t know how many we have on District
Offices. When testifying, please state your name and any organization you may be
representing. Please, it’s important to state your name. Even though we call you by
name, sometimes members of the audience can’t hear or the Members can’t hear and
we like to keep track and also it needs to be on the record. So Members, without any
objection, will open public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: All right, when I call your name, please come on up, and then I will call
somebody, the next person in line and just kinda hang over to the side so we can get
through this. So we can get into the meat of the meeting. All right, first to testify is
Walter Ritte, followed by Patricia Hoskin.

BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. RITFE: Aloha, Councilmembers.

COUNCILMEMBERS: Aloha.
MR. Rfl1E: I’m not here to talk about Mauna Kea, but I had to make sure I wore that shirt
today. I flew in from Molokai because there’s buzz going on on the island that
contrary to what the Chairman just said, there’s a really big concern about taking
away our voices. Nineteen eighties we had our own planning commission. We worked
really hard because things were happening on Molokai that we had no control over, so
we’re really concerned about this bill and any erosion of the planning commission or
the community plans is not a very good idea and there’s gonna be an uproar if
anything is jeopardizing any of that. So I wanted to come and make sure that, that is
a voice that is heard loud and clear especially from Molokai. I’m not speaking for Maui
or for Lanai, but for Molokai that’s critical for us. Our island participates. We very
concerned about our natural resources. We’re very concerned about protecting many
things on Molokai. We’re very proud that we’re very different from most islands, and
we wanna keep it that way. So we want to make sure that Mr. Jencks and his
developer friends aren’t gonna make any alterations in our planning commission and
our community plans, that there is a real vetted process that happens not just come
in here and saying I wanna change this, I wanna change that, but make sure that
everybody’s involved in any kind of a change, especially the community. And this kind
of a change where the zoning is gonna be placed ahead of our community plans makes
us really, really nervous. And if you’re gonna do that, then there needs to be a really
big process including an EIS so that everybody can participate in what’s gonna be the
impact. So, I don’t know how to say it in words, but boy, everybody’s hair is on edge
on this one. So please don’t allow any kind of erosion on the power of the people in
this process, and that we wanna make sure that we protect that process. It’s the only
way on the island of Molokal that we can really figure out and participate in our
preferred future, and please don’t take that away. Aloha.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Ritte. Members, any questions to the testifier? I have one.
Mr. Ritte?

MR. RITTE: Yep.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. If you could just let me know where in the bill because I am
truly concerned about that voice.
MR. RITrE: Yeah-CHAIR COUCH: Which portion of the bill?
MR. RITTE: --I was reading the bill. I mean first of all, if you can make the bill a lot more
clearer. You know, it’s not really clear. So that’s, that’s the part. It talks about the
zoning being having precedence over the community pians when we feel the
community pians and the intent of the community plans, the zoning should reflect
that, not the other way around.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep, agreed. Okay, thank you.
MR. RITTE: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Next up is Patricia Hoskin followed by Mike Moran.
MS. HOSKIN: Welcome and aloha to the Committee Members. My name is Patricia Hoskin.
I live full-time in Kihei. And I just have a short thing to say. Public trust is critical
and how can the public trust you when you’re presenting conflicting signals? The
public created the Maui Community Plan. At this time you are considering amending
You have not given enough widespread advertisement or public
these plans.
notification that you intend to do this using the newspaper, radio or television so more
people could respond. It appears to me as a retired resident that the proposed
amendment is not for the benefit of the general public, but it’s made for specific
developers. By putting the zoning ahead of the community plan, a great deal of Kihei
would suddenly become H-2. And instead of looking forward to having building next
to you a residential-sized unit, you’re going to have towers and that is why I am
concerned. So I am asking that the Committee not recommend passage of the
proposed bill, PC-2 1. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any questions to the testifier? I do, again, have one.
quite sure where you find that it does that so I wanna find...

I’m not

MS. HOSKIN: Okay, that it says it’s going to take the zoning.. .if there’s a conflict between the
community plan and the zoning...
CHAIR COUCH: That doesn’t

. .

.(inaudible)... in the bill.
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MS. HOSKIN: If there is, that it would be resolved, I mean.
CHAIR COUCH: It doesn’t, it doesn’t say that anywhere in the bill. Okay, thank you. Next
to testify is Mike Moran followed by Lloyd Fischel.
MR. MORAN: Aloha, Chair Couch and Committee Members. Mike Moran for the Kihei
Over the past few
Community Association in strong opposition to Item PC-21.
months, KCA has testified before the planning commission on a few items of
South Maui concern. In two meeting in April, we observed various County planners
offer both new and seasoned commissioners an orientation on numerous segments of
the County process which we found very beneficial to a concerned public. One portion
in particular has Planner Gina Flammer explaining the importance of basing
commissioners’ decision on the General and the regional community plans and posed
a question, is the General Plan a guideline or a law? Her answer is it’s both. And she
advised community plans, zoning, and subdivision ordinances shall conform to the
General Plan. Now we see a bill introduced this morning making the General Plan and
community plans subject to zoning thus eliminating this segment of the plans as a law
and reducing it to just a guideline. We ask why? What is the motivation to take this
action? Why gut the power of these plans when volunteer segments of the community
diligently work on for weeks, months, and sometimes years? Is it to reduce the
community influence in how government is run? While there has been no media
attention to the meeting on this topic that we have observed, why have I as President
of the KCA received more public input from our membership and the general
community on this single item than any other in the past 30 months, unanimously
calling on KCA to oppose this bill. Chair, South Maui is proclaiming loudly no to this
proposal this morning. And while I have a little bit of time left, Don, to address this
specific question you’re asking where in the bill? We’d like to as a community
association, all volunteers, unpaid, like to remind the governing officials that this is a
challenge for most folks to keep up with every individual bill. Even as a group
association, we struggle when there are nine Committees, there is this planning
commission, Urban Design Review, and you have to look at the website almost daily to
just see what’s coming up next. And when we got this notice, well, that doesn’t give
you the bill. Now you have to take another step. You have to make contact with
somebody to get a copy of the bill and read it. This generally is way beyond most
unpaid volunteer individuals or organizations and those of us who can come, give our
piece and then we sit and listen to the discussion to find out what’s going on. Mahalo.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Sorry we didn’t have the beeper on, P11 make sure we get
the beeper on so to let you know. So Members, any questions to the testifier? Thank
you.
MR. MORAN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Lloyd Fischel followed by Mark Hyde.
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MR. fISCHEL: Good morning. I think we can all agree that the altering the Maui’s General
Plan is a serious thing and changes to the General Plan require deliberation. The
purpose of the bill reads, that the Council finds that the community plans, “create
numerous nonconforming uses within the County”. How does Corporation Counsel,
Michael Hopper know this since Council hasn’t met on this matter? Was there
deliberation outside the Planning Committee? We all have a right to know. When did
this and other findings referred to in the bill occur? If Chalr does not know then we
need to appoint an independent special counsel to investigate so that the people will
know how the government is functioning in the people’s Chamber. Will you do this,
Mr. Couch?
CHAIR COUCH: Continue.
MR. fISCHEL: The importance of the community plans developed by the people is as many
have said already today, is central to our form of government and is required by State
law to protect the people. Because this is true, past Council Chair Danny Mateo
stated in session on March 15, 2012, that the Island Plan, “causes a lot of alarm
because the communities really should be the driver. The issue of which plans, the
community plans or the Island Plan has authority, he says, is always a scary one, and
I already see conflict from the get-go. I think we’re doing it backwards. I think the
community plan should have been done first.” Meaning that the Island Plan should
have conformed to the community plans because they were.. .they were created
lawfully. It is putting the shoe on the wrong foot to say that the community plans
must conform to other plans. This bill is a fiction to work around the problem created
by adopting changes to land use boundaries outside of the State’s laws regarding the
profound importance of the Community Advisory Committees. The signature by the
Executive Branch in the name of Corporation Counsel is meant to provide legality to
that which is not legal. His signature adds to frustrate what we know is true and good
about the people’s voice in our democracy. Perhaps we don’t need a Council and the
election process. The Mayor can create laws by lawyers and put them forward while
the rest of us look on. What is the purpose of the Council when the lawyers can create
In the same session, Mr. Hopper sald to the
laws they think are legal?
Councilmembers, “unless the community plans are amended to stay in full force and
effect, even though the Island Plan is adopted, the adoption of this plan will not result
in any changes to the community plans.” Clearly Mr. Hopper is sitting on both sides
of the fence and an investigation is warranted. This bill should not leave the Planning
Committee.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. fischel.
testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. FISCHEL: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Mark Hyde followed by Tasha Kama.
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MR. HYDE: Good morning, my name is Mark Hyde and I’m appearing this morning as the
President of South Maui Citizens for Responsible Growth and to indicate that we
vehemently oppose this bill and ask that you not pass it out of Committee. We
understand through conversations that this bill is driven in part, perhaps in large part
by the disjoint that exists between the megamall in Kihei and the community plan.
And we reject any attempt by this bill to legitimize what is an illegitimate development.
I call it an illegitimate development because it is in violation of a Land Use
Commission order. It does not comport with the Kihei-Makena Community Plan, and
in my view, it does not comport with Light Industrial zoning. So I see this bill as an
attempt in the backdoor to accomplish what should be accomplished through the front
door. Now we understand that when you buy property that maybe uses change and
times change and you wanna do something different with it. When Henry Rice came
before this Council and said I want to develop a light industrial park, everybody
embraced that. The current owners don’t want to do that. That fine. The remedy is
the same for everybody. If you wanna do something else, you seek a community plan
amendment and you obtain zoning that comports with that which you want to do.
And that’s not what this bill does. Now, we’re all very exercised here today and you
have a huge turnout and you wonder why, it’s a simple little bill. The history of this
property is very upsetting. The County would not enforce the Land Use Commission
order on this property, making it necessary for the citizens of the community to raise
approximately $100,000 to bring litigation to enforce the Land Use Commission order,
and it’s very burdensome when it has to happen through the litigation in courts. It
should happen here, and there is a well-defined process in the County Code for
amending community plans and that’s the remedy that should be sought here. Thank
you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Tasha Kama followed by Milton Pyle,
MS. KAMA: Aloha and good morning, Committee Chair, Don Couch and Members of the
Committee and also Stacy. It’s nice to see all of you again, and I just want to let you
know that I will be seeing you more often in the future. My name is Tasha Kama. I’m
the Pastor of the Christian Ministry Church, but also I am the FACE Maui organizer.
Faith Action for Community Equity exists to allow our members to live out our
common faith-based values by engaging in actions that challenge the system that
perpetuate poverty and injustice. So that’s my job for the rest of my life. We believe
that the intent of the proposed amendment seeks to destabilize the community plans.
We believe that it is the people who have lived and experienced their communities that
are the experts. We believe that the community plans are the drivers and that the
zoning needs to correspond respectively. I thank you for the opportunity to testify
today and look forward to having more conversations with you. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Milton Pyle followed by Tiare Lawrence? Hopefully I pronounced that correctly.
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MR. PYLE: Everything I was gonna say has already been said so I won’t take your time, but
the bill as I see it will not only affect the.. .what the gentleman has mentioned a little
time ago, but it will affect many, many zoning plans for developments. And I think the
community should take a precedent over any of that. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Tiare Lawrence followed by Betty or Bette Belanger.
MS. LAWRENCE: Aloha, good morning, Councilmembers. My name is Tiare Lawrence. I’m
from Lahaina and I currently reside in Pukalani. I’m here today to oppose Bill PC-02 1.
I oppose this bill because it makes the entire community plan process useless with no
legal effect and removes the community’s voice from the planning process. This bill
will remove the force of law from community plans, making the plans and the voice of
the community irrelevant. To me, this amendment is a blatant slap in the face of our
community. I will also say, shame on Councilmember Don Couch for introducing
such an amendment.
And shame on Charles Jenck’s plan to invalidate the
community input. This amendment will basically weaken Maui’s community plans
and leave the public out of the planning process. It is important to me that the
citizens of Maui County have a voice in the planning process. I refuse to let the
developers steer the future on Maui just for continued profit. The community plan
allows us, the Maui residents, who reside here input on what is built here. An
incredible amount of time and energy was spent on developing the community plans.
Let’s be real now, this amendment is by and for the developers, or perhaps this is
Councilmember Don Couch’s way to push the North Kihei Shopping Mall? So I urge
all Councilmembers to please oppose this bill. Any of you that vote for this bill is a
vote for the developers and not for the benefit of our community. Mahalo.
CHAIR COUCH:
Thank you.
Any questions to the testifier?
Betty Belanger followed by Randy Wagner.

Seeing none, Bette or

MS. BELANGER: Good morning, Councilmembers. My name is Bette Belanger and I live in
South Maui. And what I’m about to say is pretty much the same as what you’ve
already heard, but just so you know there are a number of us that feel this way. And I
strongly oppose this ordinance, the amendment to this ordinance as well. And this
move is obviously being made in the special interest of developers and not the
residents of Maui. Very intelligent, dedicated, and respected citizens spent endless
hours drafting plans for future development that would be suitable for their respective
communities. If zoning is in conflict with the community plan, then zoning needs to
be changed so it’s in agreement with the plan, not the other way around. I ask that
the County Council act in the best interest of the people who live and work on Maui
and not just the developers. To ignore the wishes of people you represent would be an
insult. Please make this your kuleana to do the right thing. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Belanger. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Randy Wagner followed by Carole Eiserloh.
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MS. WAGNER: Hi, I’m Randy Wagner, and I’ve lived in Kihei for 23 years. I’m an architect.
And it appears to me that the community plan is the only voice that we have for our
individual communities. We don’t have any other governing body that can express the
will of the people. I’m a member of the Board of the Kihei Community Association and
I’m on the Design Review Committee and the Planning Committee even though I don’t
speak for them now, I speak for myself. I’ve seen many projects and proposals. I’ve
traveled extensively and witnessed communities that protect and enhance their assets,
their natural beauties, and their ways of life, and I’ve seen those that have not.
Communities that take the long view and consider growth conscientiously are those
places where people want to live and visit where property values increase. Our
community plans take the long view and consider growth conscientiously. They’re
created by local resident volunteers who love their community and who want it to
improve. Countless hours and thinking have gone into these excellent documents.
The Kihei-Makena Community Plan is almost 20 years old, and it is a great document
with similar values to those that our current residents still hold dear. As I understand
it, to pass this bill will remove this fragile layer of protection that our communities
hold. It is our only representation since our form of government does not have
individual representation.
Our communities will become influenced by special
interests that have no stake in the long-term outcome. Developers who hold the short
view, the bottom line view, not the sustalnable quality of life view. If we want to leave
a legacy of good communities to those who will follow us in this place, we need to
retain the power of our community plans and respect those who came before us who
selflessly created them. We do not wanna become pawns of developers. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, we have
Carole Eiserloh and followed by that, we’ll go to the District Offices.
MS. EISERLOH: Good morning. My name is Carole Eiserloh. I’m a resident of South Maui
for many years. I’m also here to speak with those that just passed me up and frankly
I’m in agreement with all of them. I... if I had spoken sooner, I might have had more to
say, but let me say that I also believe that the community plans should supersede any
zoning. That’s what it was put in there for. It’s up to our elected representatives to
honor that community plan and to make sure that it goes forward without change.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Let’s go to the District Offices. Hana District Office, Dawn, do you have any
testifiers?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Lanal District Office, Denise, any testifiers?
come back to Lanai. Molokai District Office, Ella?

Denise?

MS. ALCON: I have two testifiers. The first is Fay Pacheco testifying on PC-021.

-
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MS. PACHECO: Good morning. My name is Fay Pacheco. I live on Molokai. I oppose
PC-021. What I’m afraid of is that this ordinance, if passed, will undermine and
bypass Molokai voices and other community voices throughout the County. The usual
process for a bill like this would be for it to come from Planning Department, but
evidently it’s not. There are two questions that I have. Does the ordinance that they
are trying to pass constitute a massive community planning amendment triggering
need for an EA/EIS under 343? How did it get to the County Council without first
going to the three planning commissions? Before the Charter requires these types of
bills to be heard by the planning commissions first. This is it. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to testifier? I have one, we didn’t get
your name ‘cause the phone beeped right when you were giving your name,
Ms. Pacheco.
MS. PACHECO: Yes, Fay Pacheco.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MS. PACHECO: You’re welcome.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, while we’re on Molokai, Ella, one.. .you said you had one more?
MS. ALCON: Yes, Liko Wallace testifying on PC-021.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MS. WALLACE: Good morning, and aloha to the Council. I just wanted to state my
opposition, my strong opposition to PC-02 1. I am against having our voices not heard
in future development process. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Can we get your name please?
MS. WALLACE: Liko Wallace.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you, Ms. Wallace.
MS. WALLACE: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it sounds like we got.. .that beep was Lanai coming back on, so Lanai,
any testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Yes, good morning. The first testifier is Deborah dela Cmz testifying on
Item No. PC-21.

-
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MS. dela CRUZ: Hi, my name is Deborah dela Cruz. I’m in opposition to this bill. I sent the
following the comments to you by e-mail, but I am also testifying as I hope other
CPACs and citizens will join in opposition to this bill. I am a member of the Lanai
Community Advisory Committee, the Lanai CPAC. The committee members were
given a copy of Chapter 2.80B when we started meetings and we used it as our
guidelines. We later received a comparison of the County community plan designation
and County zoning districts. It was made clear to us that they are not the same. The
proposed bill in essence makes them the same. I think the community plan process
provides a way for the community to express in layman’s term how it wants its land
use. Land use has a more narrow, specific intent than zoning. Zoning is supposed to
follow the General and community plans. This bill has the tail wagging the dog. Land
use is at the heart of the plan. If this bill is passed, it nullifies a lot of the CPAC’s
work and we may have made different decisions if we were automatically allowing
different uses that come with zoning. We started working on the plan in January
2013 and it hasn’t even been approved yet. To have it basically gutted at this point is
a real slap in the face. I really question the intent.. .1 really question the reason for the
proposed change. It is purported to clarify. If that’s the true intent then why bother
with land use at all if zoning designations are what being. .what the County wants in
the plan? And let me just add one more comment, that this bill is written as clear as
mud and it’s not really intended for ordinary people to understand it. Thank you.
.

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. Lanai, it sounds like you have another... somebody else?
MS. FERNANDEZ: No, there is no one else waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH:
Oh, okay. Thank you. In the Chambers, next person to testify is
Summer Starr followed by Kevin Tisdel.
MS. STARR: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, sorry I didn’t get... I thought we had one more in Lanai.
MS. STARR:
Good morning, Chair.
Good morning, Committee. Aloha, my name is
Summer Starr. I’m a resident of Upcountry Maui and I stand in opposition today to
PC-2 1, and which of course would echo what you’ve been hearing from other testifiers.
Contrary to the Chair’s original arguments in the beginning of the meeting, it’s clear
that the function of the language in this bill is to disregard the more accurate and
meaningful reflections of the will of the community as demonstrated in our regional
community plans. As per the final paragraph of the preamble of this bill, if you want
to refer to it, I would suggest that a more accurate statement would be, “this
ordinance should clarify and confirm that the zoning districts established under Title
19 should be consistent with the land use designations contained in the community
plans.” That is how we are functioning as it stands today which is in direct opposition
to what this bill is proposing. And because Chair Couch had asked the question
about specific language in the bill, for me personally, I can’t speak to the testifiers
-
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before me, but for me personally the language that was unsettling was Section 3 14A
where it starts at the end of the paragraph, such designations are intended to provide
a general description of the types of uses allowed in the district, which strips the
power of the community pian quite clearly, and also Section 3143, “all land uses
permitted within a zoning district in Title 19 of this Code shall be permitted”--shall, be
permitted--”under the corresponding land use designation and the land use map”,
which then would be in opposition to the suggestions of the community plans. So
that, Chair Couch, is the language that I think is unsettling to most of us. It’s an
insertion into the bill, you’re not changing the Code as it stands now. And with my
minute left because I know that there are going to be people after me who have a lot of
really substantive information regarding the bill as well, I would, I would ask the Chair
to perhaps operate with a bit more grace when in the position of Chair. As it has been
said before me, most of us that come up here, overcome a lot of nervousness and
anxiety. This is our own time. We aren’t paid to be here. We track these bills
because we care about our communities and so, if I could just, if I could just say that
the manner in which you opened up the meeting, frankly I found arrogant and, and
lacked manners. And so for those of us, I, and you know, I’m sorry if this offensive to
you as well, but it was upsetting for me. And so thank you so much for hearing us,
and I would highly suggest that the Committee not pass this out. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Starr. Any questions to the testifier?
Kevin... Kevin Tisdel followed by Madge Schaefer.

Seeing none,

MR. TISDEL: Aloha, Chair Couch and Committee Members. Sorry, I don’t mean to switch
gears, you’ve had a nice active discussion on PC-21. I’m gonna address PC-lO if I may
please? My name is Kevin Tisdel and I’m a homeowner in the Maui Meadows
neighborhood, and I appreciate the opportunity to be able to speak with you today.
I’m here because I would like the opportunity to be able to offer my home for rent for
periods of less than six months at a time while I transition to being able to be on the
island full time. I’m presently precluded from being able to submit my application to
use my property in this way due to the cap allowing only five short-term rentals
permits in our neighborhood. Three years ago when the short-term housing ordinance
was being crafted, there were some people opposing properties being rented for less
than six months at a time in Maui Meadows. As a result, a five-permit cap in our
neighborhood was created as a compromise granted to those opposing short-term
rental housing even though this cap is inconsistent with the rest of the neighborhoods
in the County. I do not believe five permits for a community of 600-plus homes is a
reasonable compromise for those of us wishing to offer our homes for shorter stays. It
is hard for me to understand how one neighborhood has been singled out and treated
differently than the rest of the County. It does not feel fair or legally justified for such
a select few to be the only individuals to be able to offer their homes for rent in this
manner. While I respect and appreciate different views on the best way to accomplish
harmony in a neighborhood, the arguments and fears that were presented three years
ago, and subsequently resulted in this subjective rental cap have proven to not be the
reality.
The arguments of increased crime, disturbance to neighbors, basic
neighborhood degradation have proved to not hold water. In fact when properties are
-
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occupied when the owner is away, there is a less of a risk of crime and break-ins than
the risk a vacant home poses. Additionally, issues like water leaks and deferred
maintenance are recognized and reported more quickly, and these homes are
maintained in many cases at a higher level than long-term rentals which is allowed for
all properties in our neighborhood. Properties offered for shorter term stays will not
rent well if they are not well maintained. A cap of five rental permits was implemented
on a trial basis to be revisited at a later time to assess how it was going. To my
knowledge there’s been no significant issues with the homes that have been renting for
shorter stays in Maui Meadows. I am asking that the Council focus on the evidence
from the last three years and adjust the unreasonable limitation of five short-term
rental permits for our neighborhood. Since I haven’t done that I had to see what that
beep meant and the time. I am hopeful that there is a realization that the majority of
owners are responsible owners like myself that wish to allow family, friends, and
others to enjoy their home and the area in a legal way that is consistent with the rules,
produces tax revenue, and is managed in a way that in fact enhances the
neighborhoods and the County. Thank you very much for time and consideration with
this.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you.
MR. TISDEL: Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Next up is Madge Schaefer followed by Peter Davis.
MS. SCHAEFER: Good morning. Ask the clerk, I provided some documents for the Council
which I presume you all got? Okay, good. And my name is Madge Schaefer. In
November 2011, these Chambers were filled with concerned residents of
Maui Meadows who’s had the peace and quiet enjoyment of their homes disturbed by
rowdy guests of vacation rentals. The battle cry, “I’m on vacation and I paid a lot of
money to rent this place so to heck with the neighbors” was very familiar to the
residents. Residents who live in probably what is their largest lifetime investment
continue to have their lives and neighborhoods disturbed by an offshore investors who
want to make money. Showing aloha, operators and homeowners work together to
formulate an ordinance in 2011, that would be acceptable to other sides of the issues.
I remember well,
All parties agreed that enforcement was essential.
Councilmember Balsa and Victorino talking about how culturally it is difficult to
report on a neighbor. And so the enforcement for this, enforcement to work, the
County would need to be proactive. The ordinance provided that advertising was
prima facie evidence of operating illegally. Stiff penalties were included. Every year
since, the key word has been enforcement and the lack thereof. Now four years later,
Maui Meadows has experienced little or no enforcement. Officially Maui Meadows now
has 1$ B&Bs and 5 vacation rental homes. Unofficially, at least a dozen more flourish
unpermitted. Long-term affordable rentals have been reduced hitting the young
couples and families hard. Maui Meadows was an important and popular place for
young families to rent ohanas, and those ohanas are now being.. .many of those are
-
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being removed from the rental pool. Every day we have 50 to 100 strangers coming
into our neighborhood. The B&Bs have an owner to screen for their security. for a
vacation rental owner, legal and illegal who lives on the mainland doesn’t have to
worry about anything but payment and damages. We don’t recognize the cars on our
streets or who the strangers are on the street. We grow more commercialized each
year. I do not support changing the limit of five permits in Maui Meadows because of
the enforcement promises broken, in fact I regret ever going along with the concept. I
have a couple of suggestions to change but obviously my time is up. I also have a
serious concern about how we’ve been... I’ve been unable to get the language of the
ordinance. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Ms. Balsa, followed by
Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thanks so much, Madge, for
being here.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Balsa, can you use your microphone, please?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, I forget. Thank you. Thank you very much, Madge for
being here this morning and thank you for all that you’ve put into trying to make this
work. I know how hard you’ve worked and how hard you tried to.. .we all tried to come
up with something that would work. And you know, the laws that were eventually
made we had high hopes for. And so based on that, I know there’s issues and I hear
what you folks are saying, but I.. .1 wanna kinda get a little better take on this. Is it
permitted B&3s and STRs that are part of this problem, or is it the idea that we have a
lot of unpermitted, you know, people operating under, under the wire or whatever it
is?
MS. SCHAEFER: Well, I think that’s a fair question. You know, the bad boy, we had two bad
boys that really generated a lot of this and brought this whole ordinance about. One
of them now, one of them shut down voluntarily. The County was involved. I think he
saw the handwriting on the wall, and that’s now rented long-term. The other one has
become kind of a model for how vacation rentals ought to advertise, and what the
rules are, whatever, interestingly enough his website now says he is attempting. he
would be willing to do a long-term rental. So, the problem is the illegals certainly.
And I think I gave you a handout that shows one illegal is renting, advertising
for 11.. .accepted a reservation for 11 children and 14 adults. Okay, that also is.. .that
person is claiming a home, homeowner’s exemption, probably isn’t paying GET,
probably isn’t paying the TAT. So.. .and as far as noise and problems, it goes back to
again the cultural thing.
I did have a neighbor call me who is adjacent to
the.. .vacation rental on Mapu and they said they get noise from them all the time. But
by the time you call the police, and you know what the issue is, you wait, you think
well it’s going to stop, but it doesn’t stop. But the whole point is why are we having a
business in a residential neighborhood? What benefit does the County gain, and I’ve
shown you the tax, what the property tax is very minimal what’s generated. So why
.
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do we have to make a commitment to people who don’t live on this island, who aren’t
residents to guarantee their investment? If you are going to do that, could you help
me in the market?
COUNCILMEM3ER BAlSA: Madge, thank you very much, you know, for your answer. The
only thing that you know, seems to be we are really going to have to figure out this
enforcement part of this. If we’re gonna have this, it’s gotta be enforced. And it was
based on that, that I supported the idea. Thank you very much.
MS. SCHAEFER: I appreciate that. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And Ms. Schaefer before I get to Chair White, are you available
as a resource person later?

MS. SCHAEFER: Certainly.
CHAIR COUCH: If we get to that in this meeting, would you be willing to stick around until
noon?
MS. SCHAEFER: Certainly. I mean, we worked together before-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, and that’s-MS. SCHAEFER: --I’d be happy to work with...
CHAIR COUCH: --that’s why I would like to have you here. Knowing that, that she’s going to
be here, Member White, Chair White, do you still have a question for her right now or
you okay with...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, just one.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEM3ER WHITE: One quick one. You had mentioned that you weren’t able to get
the documents. Did you look up the documents online?
MS. SCHAEFER: Yes, and what my concern is, is very specific. On the issues of the rules
and the enforcement it says, Staff is working on language. And when that means that
I can’t get that. And oftentimes, well not oftentimes, that’s not fair to say, couple of
times I’ve been here and the Staff passes out language and the people in the audience
don’t get it or if they get it, they get it, you know, an hour later and there’s no time to
digest it or to ask questions of Staff which the Staff is very good, it’s a very.. they’re a
very good resource, and that’s the problem. And that’s the problem with this again.
So I know that it has to go be... that the draft goes to the legal, and the legal then
comes back. But at least when the final is done, and there’s been consensus, that
.
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language ought to be available for one more hearing so that we have an opportunity,
we, who are interested in the community, have an opportunity to comment on that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, if I-CHAIR COUCH: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --if I might? We’re working on changing how we deal with
distribution. Trying to get it on, both online and distributed prior to the meeting,
because one of the, one of Sunshine Law Rules.. .interpret I should say, not.. .the way
the rules are interpreted is that if the Chair is working with Staff on a draft, that draft
cannot be distributed to Members before the meeting. So my feeling is it should be
put online, on the Committee website. And if a Member wants to go and look at it or
any member of the public wants to go look at it, that to me is Sunshine. And if a
Member goes and looks at it before the meeting, I don’t care. But I agree that when we
pass something out based on our rules, at the beginning of the meeting, which is after
the testimony has been received, it makes no sense. So-MS. SCHAEFER: Well, and it puts us because.. .the public comment is before. It takes us,
the public, completely out of the ioop.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MS. SCHAEFER: And I think that your suggestion is an excellent one and it’s, you know, I
know the big word these days is transparency.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MS. SCHAEFER: I think that provides a lot of transparency. And that’s, that is a good thing.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Anyway, I just wanna let you know and let others know that
we’re working in that direction. We’ve got a couple of code hurdles to get over, but
that’s how, that’s the direction we’re moving, so thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Madge. Well, first of all, very
soon we’re gonna have a OIP workshop here, so I hope you guys get the word and
come out and let them know what you think of what they do. That’s the first thing we
gotta do. The public has to speak up. You all sit here and speak up here, but we
cannot communicate to you because of what OIP. So I would like to tell you guys right
now, put the challenge out, get here when they come and tell ‘em you want
transparency and let us speak our mind to you directly and let you know what’s going
on.
-
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MS. SCHAEFER: I think that’s wonderful.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s just a commentary and move on to that.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MS. SCHAEFER: Where will that be posted? Will that meeting be posted on Facebook and in
the newspaper? I think people, I know people here would appreciate the transparency.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That’s my challenge to them. You know, they wanna come,
then this is their challenge to help us correct this wrong in getting information after
the fact. The last thing I wanted to ask you and the real question I really wanted to
ask you is, so you’re saying the limitations that we put out originally, you’re still
strongly in favor of those limitations and no more, and enforcement would be the
methodology of eliminating the rest of the challenged abusers in your community?
MS. SCHAEFER: Yes, but I have to add at no time did I ever anticipate that we could end up
with 75 percent of the 100 B&Bs in Maui Meadows and that’s the way we’re trending
now. And I didn’t know that until... I looked last Thursday.. .yeah, last Thursday, and I
have talked with the Staff and the numbers changed every day, and changed every
day, and now I have a map and I gave you all the map. So you can see adding another
10 to that map plus unlimited 3&Bs, we begin to look a lot like a Hotel zone.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you, and w&ll call upon you, Madge, when we
get into the...
MS. SCHAEFER: Thank you. I really appreciate your hard work on this and I know you’re
frustrated too about the enforcement.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Any further questions to the testifier? And hopefully you can
stay, Madge, so. All right, next is Peter Davis followed by Nansy.. .I’m gonna guess at
this Phieger, Phleger, Phleger?
MS. PHLEGER: Phleger.
MR. DAVIS: Aloha, Chair Couch and Members of the Council. My name is Peter Davis, a
resident of Maui Meadows, most recently the past president of the Maui Meadows
Neighborhood Association, but I’m testifying as an individual today. I’m testifying
against increasing the cap of short-term rental houses in the Maui Meadows
neighborhood.
Looking at this globally, the entire concept of 100 permits for
South Maui was a bad decision. There is no need in South Maui for additional
vacation accommodations. On the North Shore, yes, they don’t have hotels, they don’t
have condominiums. We have an abundance of hotels. We’re building a brand new
one in Wailea as we speak. We have thousands of rental condominiums. This Council
recognized 25 years ago, that we didn’t need more vacation rentals in our neck of the
-

18

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
June 18, 2015

woods when they changed the zoning on the Apartment zones so that you couldn’t
build any more short-term condominiums. They all had to be long-term. So there’s
an absence of a need to be satisfied here. I testified when this bill was first proposed a
couple years ago to create this new form of business, of our concern in Maui Meadows
that because of the nature of South Maui, of these 100 permits, we were gonna get the
bulk of them. The reason for that was places like Wailea, CC&Rs say you can’t do it.
Our older neighborhoods in North Kihei are not suitable to have this type of business
venture be successful, and we knew from the get-go, we were gonna get the bulk of
these things up in Maui Meadows and that’s why we resisted so strongly. History has
shown that we are correct in this fear. Of the B&B permits that have been issued and
there’s no cap on the B&3s, 65 percent of those either issued or currently applied for
are in Maui Meadows, of all of the South Kihei numbers, 65 percent. Of these
100 permits if you put 65 or 70 of those in Maui Meadows, that’s a disaster and
destroys the neighborhood feeling that we have up there. That’s why we’re resisting
this at this point in time. I wanna talk a little bit about neighborhoods and neighbors.
That’s what a neighborhood is it’s a bunch of neighbors. Any time you give one permit
out, the people living on either side of that house and across the street from it, lose a
neighbor and get instead a business, a rotating bunch of strangers coming in and out.
A few extra cars on the street, we have to swerve around them into the oncoming lanes
because our streets are so narrow. But to destroy the feeling of neighborhood when
you take away a neighbor and put a business in its place. Now I’ve heard people
testilr and I’ve heard comments also that there’s concerns about us asking for special
treatment as Maui Meadows. We’re not asking for special treatment. We’re asking
you to leave us alone and not destroy the Maui Meadows neighborhood feeling. We’re
asking you to keep the promise made of the preamble of both the B&B and the
short-term bills which was that you wouldn’t do anything to destroy the neighborhood
feeling. That’s why we’re asking you not to permit any more. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Davis.
none, thank you.

Members, any questions to the testifier?

Seeing

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, oh sorry. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just one quick. Just one quick, Chair. Thank you very much
for being here. I’m trying to get, you know, a little more information, and Madge has
been wonderful in trying to paint what’s going on. Do you share her opinion about the
fact that it’s basically the unpermitted people that are causing the problems?
MR. DAVIS: To the extent that there is a problem, yeah, the unpermitted ones are certainly a
major problem, and needs to be dealt with. I think the... in the overall picture for me,
the unpermitted are a problem, I think just the change of the nature of the
mini-community when you take away a neighbor and put in a business is a problem.
And I think that, you know, if you guys are really gonna look at this thing in the
picture I would like you to look at in, having no cap on the B&Bs is a separate
-
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problem all and in of itself. I mean, we have 20-some odd B&Bs up there now with no
prospect that’s ever gonna be any limits put on those I think, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And there is a cap in-MR. DAVIS: B&Bs?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
MR. DAVIS: I’m not aware of there being.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, there is.
MR. DAVIS: Certainly not a specific cap as to Maui Meadows.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No.
MR. DAVIS: And that’s like weCOUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No.
MR. DAVIS: --we regardless of the number you put out there, if we get 65 or 70 percent of
them, that’s not what our neighborhood deserves.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good. Well, you know I wanna hear because you folks are in the
middle of it. We’re in this building, you’re in Maui Meadows. Thank you.
MR. DAVIS: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
Mr. Davis.

Members, any further questions?

Seeing none, thank you,

MR. DAVIS: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Nansy Phleger?
MS. PHLEGER: Phleger.
CHAIR COUCH: Phleger followed by Albert Perez.
MS. PHLEGER: Thank you very much and aloha, Council. Thank you for letting me speak
today. I represent our neighborhood and most commonly known as the Shark Pit
Neighborhood Watch Group. I sent my papers of testimony to you all on Tuesday and
so you have gotten my letter of testimony. I’m only gonna add addendum and thank
you very much for your reply. I very much appreciate that. I sent it on to everyone so
they would know that you responded. In this, and hearing everything that people
-
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have said so far about the zoning and the complications with short-term rentals
because I’m talking about PC-lO, it’s reminded about my cousin was an advisor to
tourism groups and his name was Dr. Stanley Plog, and he said it’s a very common
thing for people to discover a paradise and then the paradise is so excited that tourism
is coming and they see dollar signs and so therefore they start building things. And
they start cementing things over and they start building big buildings, and next thing
you know it looks exactly like the congested traffic problems that they were trying to
get away from. So they find another paradise which is not something we want to have
happen here because we love Maui and we like to have tourism, but it’s a matter of
controlling. In going with this, the short-term rentals and the problems, Malibu put a
Even there the
moratorium on it.
San Diego County is talking about it.
Councilwoman said, look, people buy into a neighborhood and they expect to have
that neighborhood be there. They don’t expect a mini hotel system to move in right
after them and destroy the fabric of what they have come to expect. There are the
precedents. Go to see what Malibu did. Go to see what.. .how Santa Monica is
handling it, all the way up to San Francisco. So you guy are not alone. Even Berlin I
was reading, they have set a moratorium on short-term rentals. So this is a major
problem everywhere. Hobart, Tasmania where we were living more recently, same
thing with the Airbnb. They were worried about the fire hazards of people not really
complying with rules and regulations. So they’re lawsuits, the potential there is
outrageous. So you have to really be aware that you’re not only.. .by allowing this, you
will let a really big monster out of the can and without any real understanding of how
are you gonna capture it and shove it back in or control it. We can’t.. .but 2,000 illegal
rentals and a lot of them who.. .you know, they’re thumbing their nose, they don’t care
as long as they’re making their money.
They’re destroying the fabric of the
neighborhood. I am asking, to please, I request the planning commission to send
notices to everyone in the Shark Pit area, because we all wanna know what is being
planned either to be destroyed or built or planned with 3&B, not just the neighbor
next to or around, we need to know, everybody needs to know what is planned for the
B&Bs and short-terms so we can raise a stink. Thank you so much.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MS. PHLEGER: Good luck with this.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any questions to the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Nansy. Chair?
.

.

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning, and thank youMS. PHLEGER: Good morning.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --so much for being here. I know you came all the way from
Lahaina. And is there a did you have a petition or something ‘cause I thought.. .

MS. PHLEGER: I do have a petition and I’ve got over two dozen names on it. And I did send,
on my papers that I sent to you all on Tuesday, it has the wording on the petition and
I don’t wanna take the time to read it, but I do have all the names here, and I will
submit. They’re gonna get copies made so you’ll know that these are the residents. I
have more people that want to sign because, and even more who are taking it up to
hotels, because the locals have no way of finding a place to live because of all the, this
greed that’s going on with everybody doing their short-term rentals and B&Bs. And
they’re not staying on the property with the B&3s, I know it’s supposed to be the rule
you live on that property and monitor it. They’re not doing it. What are you gonna
do?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. PHLEGER: I mean, how are you gonna hammer their toes to make sure they’re
behaving? You know, I just got a new puppy. I’m trying to train that.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you very much, and yes, we1l like to receive
copies. Thank you very much.
MS. PHLEGER: Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Any further questions for the testifier? Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you for being here and thanks so much forMS. PHLEGER: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --you know, thank you for all the work you’re doing.
important. We need to get feedback on these laws.

It’s

MS. PHLEGER: Well, I represent a whole community who are working very eagerly on this.
I’m the only that had the time to come.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: My question is, these.. .the B&Bs that are causing the problems,
are they permitted 3&Bs? I’m concerned about the enforcementMS. PHLEGER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --piece that’s why.

-
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MS. PHLEGER: No, I understand. It’s a very, very good question. Thank you. It’s the
proliferation of those that want to get the permits. We have one, I have one, one right
across the street from me and they’re being very respectful and following the rules.
We have another one down at the Shark Pit access and that was number one permit
and they are following all the rules. They’re being... they’re excellent. We have a few
others and they’re not monitoring and then they’re a bit behind Front Street which is
by the way a nationally historic listed area. They’re not minding rules and the
children are, you know, leaping in the pools at all hours, so... and making lots of noise
and disturbing the neighbors. So we’re lucky in one part, but not in all the other. So
they are causing problems, all but the short-term rentals is causing the problem
because you are just getting all these transients coming through and that’s not what
we wanted. We wanted to have a neighborhood. We’ve been there over a dozen years
and many people have been there...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you. I get it. I was trying to separate the permitted from
the nonpermitted, because you know, the permitted people we expect them to follow
rules and we need to enforce our rules if we’re not paying attention, but these
unpermitted thing is a whole other thing that we have to deal with.
MS. PHLEGER: We have people who have signs up saying that they are applying for permit
but they haven’t done it yet. But they have been rentingCOUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I understand.
MS. PHLEGER: --nonstop for two years.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I understand. And they shouldn’t be operating if they don’t have
a permit.
MS. PHLEGER: I know they shouldn’t, but how are you gonna catch ‘em?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Oh, that’s, that’s our big challenge.
MS. PHLEGER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: We have a problem. We’ll try to work on it. Thank you.
MS. PHLEGER: But let’s do a moratorium.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
MS. PHLEGER: Let’s do a moratorium and then stop it until you can figure out how to solve
the problem before you start it again.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEM3ER BAlSA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Any further questions to the testifier?
followed by Robbie Dein.

Seeing none, we have Albert Perez

MR. PEREZ: Aloha, Chair Couch and Members of the Committee. I’m Albert Perez. I’m
Executive Director of Maui Tomorrow. I’m here to testify in opposition to this
proposed ordinance, the purpose of which is to clarify that the community plan land
use designations be interpreted to be consistent with zoning. In effect, however, the
effect would be to resolve any differences between the community plan and the zoning
in favor of the zoning. And I know that you had asked for a specific language. So I
wanted to go to the text of the proposed ordinance. The community plans are very
specific in maps and text regarding what is desired. And all of this would be nullified
by the part of the ordinance that says, the land use designations in the land use maps
are not intended to be an exhaustive list and.. .or to substitute for the zoning. And so
basically anything that’s in the zoning would also be allowed to be in. That runs
exactly counter to the language in many of the community plans. So yes, the zoning
districts should govern land use; however, they must first be consistent with the
community plans, the Maui Island Plan and the Countywide Policy Plan. If the zoning
districts are not consistent then they need to be revised to conform with the wishes of
the people as expressed and the community plans. There also seems to be some
concern regarding existing nonconforming uses that they could be declared in
violation of the community plan designations. This is unfounded because Hawaii
Revised Statutes 464 pertaining to County zoning as well as the County Code,
Section 19.5, they both provide protections for continued use of nonconforming
structures or premises. My written testimony has citation of several State statutes,
Hawaii Supreme Court case, and excerpts from Maui County General and community
planning documents that require zoning to comply with higher-level plans. Adoption
of this ordinance in its present form would conflict with those authorities. As has
been stated by many people here, an incredible amount of time, energy, and thought
has been put into developing the community plans, the Maui Island Plan, and the
Countywide Policy Plan. Hundreds of ordinary citizens, GPAC members, County staff,
and planning commissioners, and Councilmembers spent years developing these
plans, all of which would be rendered meaningless if this ordinance were to be adopted
in its present form. So, the proposed ordinance would throw all of that out by saying
that zoning would prevail, and not only would this run completely counter to good
planning practice but it would send a terrible message to hundreds of people who
participated, pouring their hearts into crafting a better future. What we need is people
who will answer the call and all of this would run counter to the stated intent of 2. $03
which is to increase public and community participation in the planning process.
Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Perez. Members, any questions to the testifier? I, I have a
comment. Thank you very much for specifically pointing that out. Hang around,
-
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we’re gonna see what we can do to adjust it, you know, get your concerns taken care
of. We may even see what we can do about removing that whole paragraph, so-MR. PEREZ: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: --we’re hearing your concerns, so keep in mind that we’re going to do what
we can to alleviate them.
MR. PEREZ: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Robbie Dein followed by Roiy frampton.
MR. DEIN: Aloha. Good morning, Chair Couch and Council Committee Members. My name
is Robbie Dein. I would first like to thank you, our County representatives for the
opportunity and this process to be heard as a concerned Maui citizen. Obviously
those of us who have taken time out of our busy lives and daily work schedules to be
here to testify today are those who truly care and trust that you will hear our
sentiments expressed here this morning. I have been a Kihei resident since 199$. I
am an active practicing realtor representing property owners all across the island of
Maui. I am out in our community everyday with both full-time residents and seasonal
residents. I get to hear what they love about our communities and what they are
concerned about. The value of our homes, the quality of life in our neighborhoods,
and the quality of life on our precious finite island is dependent on our maintaining
the vision that you, as representatives and we, as citizens must take responsibility to
maintain. Well-planned residential neighborhoods and their careful relationship and
integration as they relate to our commercial environments and developments are
critical to maintaining our property values, our quality of life, and the beauty of Maui
that we want to enjoy while we live in and work here every day. I want to tell you that
our community plan which we took so much time and energy to create and which
represents the best overall vision at present of what we want as a community is a
vision that we do not want to see compromised or usurped. I believe that the
proposed change that we are testifying about here today if passed may well open the
door to seriously compromise the vision our citizens have for this island we love.
Thank you very much for the opportunity.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Dein. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none, we have Rory Frampton followed by John Fitzpatrick. And in a.. .we still have,
Members, we still have quite a few to testify, about maybe eight or nine, and we’ll have
to check the District Offices as well. So it is the Chair’s intent to after Mr. Fitzpatrick,
we’ll do our mid-morning break and have the folks able to move their cars too. So I
wanna make sure that nobody gets any tickets. So after Mr. Fitzpatrick we’re gonna
have our morning break. Mr. Frampton?
My name is
Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Committee Members.
MR. FRAMPTON:
Rory Frampton. I’ve been a practicing planner on Maui for 25 years now. I wanna
thank this Committee for bringing forth this bill that really as I looked at it was a very
-
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technical amendment that clarifies the existing practice that’s been in place ever since
the community pians were first adopted, and that’s the community plan kinda lays out
the general uses in each of the areas, and the zoning and the specific definitions of the
zonings, the zoning districts really detailed what types of uses are allowed in those
general area use descriptions. And the zoning and the community plan should work
hand in hand. The zoning should be implementing the community plan. I don’t see
this bill as weakening the community plan process at all. I see it as clarifying what’s
been done for the last 30-some odd years. The community plans will still have a
tremendous impact and importance. It doesn’t weaken the law. I think it clarifies it. I
worked at the Planning Department in the ‘90s when the community plans were being
updated. When we looked at the definition of the uses that were in the community
plans, it was never intended to be a prescriptive list of uses that were gonna be
allowed in each district. And just as an example, under the land use map definitions
for single-family, it says, it includes single-family and two duplex dwellings. That’s the
only thing that says. If you follow the argument that some people are making that
that’s all you would be allowed in the Residential District. You wouldn’t have parks,
you wouldn’t have schools, you wouldn’t have daycare nurseries and nursery schools
that are all uses that are specified within the zoning district that can go into the
single-family use designation on the community plan map. So they’re meant to
be.. .work hand in hand. A hotel proposed in a Park District is clearly inconsistent
with the community plan. It wouldn’t be allowed today and it wouldn’t be allowed
tomorrow if this law was passed today. So I think it’s unfortunate that this has been
driven by one issue. It does get very technical. There’s been a lot of misinformation
spread on social media, but that, that’s why we have this process, that’s why we have
the hearing, we allow for people to come in and express their concerns. And I think
everybody who said how important the community plans are, I don’t think there’s
anybody at least in this part of the room that disagrees with that. I think this would
be a very important bill to pass. If it’s not passed, the impacts on existing landowners
and business in the Light Industrial Districts, in the Single-Family Districts, in the
Hotel Districts would be catastrophic. There would be thousands and thousands of
people that would be declared nonconforming uses. And while you could continue as
Mr. Perez mentioned, you couldn’t expand the use, you couldn’t change the use.
There would be a lot of negative impacts on the people that would be considered
nonconforming. I have looked at the bill. I do see some small changes that could be
made that might be able to clarify it, but I’m running out of time and I could...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Chair White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I don’t think his time was up.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, three minutes. We just had three minutes today.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, three minutes. Well, I’d be interesting in seeing his...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, you have some suggested changes?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Or if we can...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Could we keep him as a resource person also if he’s willing
to stay?
CHAIR COUCH: I’m fine if...
MR. FRAMPTON: Yeah, I could be real short. Yes, I’m willing to stay and if you want me to I
could explain it right now just very quickly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I rather him just do it one-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, if he couldCOUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and let the other testifiers.
CHAIR COUCH: --yeah, if he could stay and justCOUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --see what proposed changes you might have.
MR. FRAMPTON: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: All right, thank you.
MR. FRAMPTON: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Any other questions to the testifier? Seeing none, John Fitzpatrick, and
then we’re gonna have a break. And after the break we’ll have Trinette Furtado.
MR. FITZPATRICK: Aloha kakou. Aloha, Councilmembers and Chair. Great seeing all of you
guys today. Today I’m asking you to vote down PC-2 1 which relates to land use
designations as I do agree the language between the community plans and Maui
County Code should be simplified and consistent in order to promote healthy
development and affordable housing. However, I’d like to see explicit language that
makes the County Code and the Maui Island Plan the law of the land. During the
election we were asked if the community plan and Island Plan was the law. Here’s our
opportunity to do what many have asked us to do. So I’m asking you guys to do that
In the description, the current form reads, community plans shall be
today.
interpreted to be consistent with the corresponding zoning districts established under
Title 19, Maui County Code and that land uses permitted within the zoning district
shall be permitted within a corresponding land use designation in the land use map.
Again, for me it’s confusing, but thank God I’m not a lawyer, but I know a few good
-

27

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
June 18, 2015

lawyer friends. But to me, this implies that the community plans should be modified
to follow County Code. I agree with others that feel that wording should be flipped to
protect the community plans that many residents worked so hard on for years to come
up with. It should be that the Maui County Code and its corresponding zoning
districts shall be interpreted to be consistent with the Maui County community plans
and Maui Island Plan. I feel this bill is flawed in its current form. It needs to be
modified in order to protect the community plans and Maui Island Plans that our
residents worked hard on in order to come to compromises with. Without these plans
I’m afraid our small island community will turn into Honolulu. Please fix this bill.
Mahalo.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you. All right Members, we’re gonna go for a ten-minute break. So if you could please
(gavel).
be back here at 10:35, we’ll continue on. This meeting is in recess.
.

.

.

RECESS: 10:22 a.m.
RECONVENE:

10:41 a.m.

CHAIR COUCH:
(gavel).
Will the Planning Committee meeting of June 18, 2015
please come back to order. And up next we have to testify.. .we’ll let the room settle
down a little bit, we have Trinette Furtado, and then after Trinette, I’m gonna go to the
District Offices to see if there’s anybody.
And if there is nobody to testify,
Daniel Kanahele in the Chambers is the next guy to testify. Thank you. Good ahead.
..

.

.

.

MS. FURTADO: Aloha mai kakou. Trinette Furtado .(spoke in Hawaiian language)... I
come to share my man&o with you this morning regarding PC-2 1 amending
Chapter 2.808 of the Maui County Code introduced by Councilman Don Couch. I’m
surprised that Mr. Couch has put forth yet another bill to amend the County Code in
what is a seemingly systematic effort to exclude our Maui County from having any
involvement in discussing proposed development to their areas in excess or contrary to
their community plan. Last year’s amendment proffered by Mr. Couch and passed by
this Committee allowed for certain meetings to be held only on Maui excluding many
residents of Lanai and Molokal from participating. Given his recent remarks to Kihei
residents regarding cane smoke and moving, I loath to think that Mr. Couch would
use a similar retort as an answer to community residents in the future when conflicts
arise. What will be our recourse when those who would abuse and use the ability to
place their developments in communities that clearly rejects such developments are
approved? How do you prove that a democratic process has been conducted if none
exists for residents to air their concerns especially when it’s discovered the key people
in the Planning Department were unaware of this particular amendment? Many are
discouraged with the type of representation that has been seen with our County
Council and feel their voices are not only ignored but ridiculed with what has
transpired over numerous issues affecting our County recently. Are we to expect more
of this kind of egregious seemingly special interest behavior? Are we, the voters and
taxpayers of Maui County to believe that community involvement and democracy is
. .
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dead? I hope this is not the case and that you will carefully consider all the
ramifications of this bill and vote no to this amendment. I mahalo you for your time
and I thank you for allowing me to speak to you today.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. furtado. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you.
MS. FURTADO: Mahalo.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, District Offices, Hana? Hana District Office, anybody there to testify?
Okay, we’ll come back to Hana. Lanai District Office?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR COUCH: Molokai?

MS. ALCON: There’s no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, that’s.. .now we’re about 15 more testifiers, so ladies if you do have
somebody that wants to come and testify, please e-mail Staff or let them know
somehow and then we’ll get back to you. Otherwise, we won’t come back to you until
the end of the meeting... in the end of the testimony. Okay, Daniel Kanahele, did he? I
thought I saw him here. Okay, followed by Dick Mayer.
MR. KANAHELE: Okay, aloha mai kakou, Chair Couch and Committee Members. My name
is Daniel Kanahele. I’m a resident of South Maui. Happy to be here with you today.
And I am testifying on PC-2 1. I am opposed to PC-2 1. I hope you will find this bill, as
a Committee, DOA, Dead On Arrival. I think a lot of the confusion and concern and
angst created in the community regarding this bill could have been avoided if it was
vetted before it came to the Committee. As one suggested, perhaps it could have been
vetted in the three planning commissions, given an opportunity by our planning
commission members and our community to look at it so when it got here, you know,
a lot of the concerns of the community would have been already addressed, but now
we’re doing it now, right? So you have this big turn out and a lot of people upset
because they’re confused. So that’s one comment. I have with me a copy of the
Kihei-Makena Community Plan, and a question is... often it’s a question is raised does
the community plan have the force and effect of law? Well, right on the cover page it
says, the Kihei-Makena Community Plan was adopted by Ordinance No. 6441 and
became effective March 6, 1998. It’s an ordinance. As I understand ordinance, an
ordinance is a law. It is, has the force and effect of law. But oftentimes I feel that our
community plans are treated like a neglected stepchild of the land use directives of the
County. And sometimes I feel there are those who would like to lock up our stepchild
in the basement and throw away the key. So, as a community member, I’m concerned
with the, with following the law as it pertains to land use with our community voice
and with the community plan process. And I have been active in issues over the years
because of my, my desire to see to see those three things put on the, a level of
-
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importance that they deserve. And so Committee Members, I hope you’ll give due
consideration to all the comments that have been made, most of what I would have
said has already been shared by those who have testified. So I don’t want to take
additional time at this moment and give others a chance to.. .opportunity to testify. So
I thank you and happy to answer any questions.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Daniel.
MR. KANAHELE: Mahalo.
CHAIR COUCH: Next to testir is Dick Mayer, followed by Deborah Mader.
MR. MAYER: Good morning, Chair Couch and Committee Members. You have in front of
you the green piece of paper that I handed out. I wish you would refer to it because
I’m gonna be going through it. I have a question about the propriety of this meeting
and the way it’s being held and the process. Your agenda states that this is a bill and
that the status of it is the bill, this proposed bill may be put forth on first reading,
et cetera. The County Charter speaks strongly about this and says, the bottom of that
page there, any revisions of the General Plan, zoning ordinances or other land use
ordinances may be proposed by the Council and shall be reviewed by the appropriate
planning commissions as if prepared by the Planning Director. Any such revision
shall be referred to the appropriate planning commission by resolution. I don’t see a
resolution on this agenda. And so therefore, I don’t think you can act on this bill at
this time, and I think that you would have to reagendize this item as a resolution and
send it to the planning commissions. I urge you not to even do that. I don’t think this
bill is proper, but I do think that that would have to happen. Next page. The question
about the propriety, the relationship of the community plans and this action, and
reading the bold print there, all agencies shall comply with the General Plan.
Notwithstanding any other provisions, all community plans, zoning ordinances,
subdivision ordinances, administrative actions by agencies shall conform to the
General Plan. In other words, the community plan is superior and that’s clearly put
into the ordinance as we have it right now. There’s no question about the zoning
coming first. And then this is reinforced actually in the zoning ordinance itself where
it says that the, and I’m reading the point 015, halfway down the page, the purpose
and intent of this comprehensive zoning article is to regulate the utilization of land in
a manner encouraging orderly development in accordance with--and then it continues
at the end--the General Plan and the community plans. So zoning ordinance itself
says that the General Plan comes first and that it must follow the community plans.
Down at the bottom of the page there’s items D and E, and here’s where a conflict
comes up. The zoning ordinance, it very clearly says with regard to Light Industrial,
that the M- 1, Light Industrial District is designed to contain mostly warehousing and
distribution. This ordinance would say all uses can be immediately put into that
because at the bottom of that page there, this is the wording that’s in the proposed
ordinance in front of you right now, it says, all land use, all land uses are permitted,
and that would be improper because it says, mostly in the ordinance. Go on to the
last page, with regards to the text, land use and subsequent zoning is determined not
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just by community plans, land use designations. It is also defined by the clarifying
text. If you allowed this ordinance to go through, they might look at a map and say,
this is a Light Industrial area, but in fact, there’s much more content in the text that
describes what happens, and it’s not an automatic thing of giving zoning out. And the
last two items, the specific land use is clearly described-CHAIR COUCH: Can you wrap it up, Mr. Mayer?
MR. MAYER: I will.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. We have three minutes.
MR. MAYER: When I... as Chair of the... as Vice-Chair of the... one of the CACs, we put in the
wording, Light Industrial and we defined it, clearly yeah that’s in several of the
community plans. It’s not vague. It’s very clear as what can go in there and that is
superior to zoning. And the last thing I would say to you concerning this question
about nonconforming uses, you have an escape clause and you could pass an
ordinance that would allow nonconforming uses that are already existing to be given a
go card to go past and not be, not be put under a sense, but future things would have
to follow the law of the community plan.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Mayer.
MR. MAYER: Thank you and I’m willing to work as a resource person if you need me.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any questions to the testifier? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
person.

No questions.

I would like him to stay as a resource

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, if he can stay.
MR. MAYER: I will do that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other questions? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: We have Deborah Mader followed by John Grant.
MS. MADER: Aloha Council. Thank you for the opportunity to voice for children who you
often don’t see in here. And I come to you as a private citizen and strongly opposing
this measure, PC-2 1. Although not part of the official community planning committee,
I do respect and honor all the time that these people put in thought and research into
trying to balance out the development for Maui County. And a big part of that is
looking to the future and our children and what’s gonna be here for them and what
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direction we’re gonna go in. And I feel that the community plan as written is kind of a
protection mechanism for that and a way to balance out the developers and things
getting rezoned quickly and easily. I question the motivation of this particular
amendment being offered by you, Mr. Couch. And the other reason I brought my
children today is because the last time that I saw a large amount of people coming out
to testify and we take off work to come here ‘cause we care and we love Maui, you
made a comment afterwards saying, everyone was ..(inaudthle)... up. And I was just
really upset by that. And when you’re making those comments, you’re talking about
families and kids. So I brought my kids here today, hoping that once everybody leaves
here and you guys get a chance to discuss this amongst yourselves, to please don’t
mock the process and don’t say anything bad about the people that took time out of
their day to come here and talk to you about Maui. Mahalo.
.

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, we have
John Grant followed by Lucienne de Naie.
MR. GRANT: Good morning. Thank you for letting me speak here. I had a bunch of stuff to
say but it’s been said by people a lot better than I’ll say it, so I’m just make some
observations. The big thing here is community. I notice that very few questions are
asked about the people opposing this bill, this.... act. But a lotta questions were asked
of the lady regarding the destruction of her community by too many illegal rentals,
Well, I would suggest that we should look at the whole
short-term rentals.
community. Communities are made up of neighborhoods, of people, people like myself
who moved here 30 years, 25 years ago, people who, who are born here, kanaka maoli,
all these people are a part the community, and you guys here lately have been passing
bills and doing things that don’t regard us as community and don’t regard us as
important. Things are said to people, like you don’t like it, move. If you don’t like the
smoke, move. They get all.. .you know, they accuse people of being .(inaudible)... up.
We’re not. We’re here because we love this island. I moved here ‘cause it’s the most
beautiful place I’ve ever been to and I’ve been all over the world. This place is very
special and if we keep going, we’re gonna make it like Waikiki. Developers aren’t the
issue. Developers are just people who wanna use the land and make a money off it.
The people who care are the people who vote or not vote for you guys. I think you
develop something really bad for yourselves when you didn’t support the GMO
initiative. You activated a lot of people. And you’re activating more with this now and
you’re gonna.. .it’s gonna come home to roost. Thanks for your time.
. .

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you.
MR. GRANT: You don’t ask any questions of people who oppose this. You ask the questions
of the guys that supported it. You didn’t care. You don’t, you don’t... it’s all one, it’s
all set up already. It’s all done.
CHAIR COUCH: Lucienne deNaie followed by Lawrence Koss.
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MS. deNAIE: Thank you. My name is Lucienne deNaie and I am testifying on behalf of Sierra
Club, Maui Group. Sierra Club Maui was founded by a group of people including the
late John Bose. He also served on the very first Citizens Advisory Committee for the
Haiku-Paia Community Plan. And we inherited his notes of the time and effort he put
into this plan, how he listened, and put down remarks and suggested language. This
is repeated in every CAC. People put in tremendous amount of time. So that’s the
community plan process. Now what’s the zoning process? The zoning process is
usually meetings that are held when people can’t attend during the daytime. The
agendas are not posted, people don’t even realize zoning changes are proposed unless
they maybe happen to live next door and get notified. The overall zoning categories we
have are a product of I think probably input from those who utilize the zoning who are
the landowners, and not those who are more directly affected by the results of zoning
like the everyday citizen that just has to drive to work every day. So we have two very
different processes here. And yes, I understand we wanna clarify things, but really it’s
like we have things like stacking in our Light Industrial zoning. This is not common
everywhere where you can do every kind of thing that’s allowed in other sorts of zoning
in the industrial area. This is kind of a cheap way to get commercial and not have to
deal with the impacts of it. I read the handout that Mr. Jencks gave to the Chamber
of Commerce asking that people come and testify today. And you know, I have respect
for Mr. Jencks. He’s a very smart guy, but even smart people sometimes, you know,
overlook some of the things that really should be obvious. His intention that we have
a problem because expansive uses are allowed in zoning and these expansive uses are
not allowed in the community plan is right to the point. Community plans are a
chance for people to say, yeah, this zoning pertains to a wide area, but in this
particular area we really see a better way and we would like the zoning to be modified
in this area. There’s nothing wrong with that. There really isn’t. And I don’t think
this bill should try to fix it. It’s really understandable that Mr. Jencks would like to
save his, you know, his employer’s time and money, but we don’t wanna do that by
inserting language that has the possibility of negating something that’s really an
amazing process that you’ve heard the community supports, and the community
believes in. The GPAC and the public and even in this Chamber during the discussion
of the Maui Island Plan were all told, you know, the Maui Island Plan’s for the big
picture. Your details, they go in the community plan. And now what I’m hearing is
eh, we don’t want those details, they’re inconvenient, they’re inconsistent. So I think
we better kinda get this right. We don’t wanna do something to fix a problem that isn’t
that that big a problem. So please keep the integrity in tack. Thank you. We oppose
passing this bill.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. deNaie. Members, any questions to the testifier? I actually
have one, Ms. deNale.
MS. deNAIE: Yes?
CHAIR COUCH: You were talking about the whole bill or just are there certain provisions in
the bill that are troublesome? That’s what I’m trying.. .we’re trying to find what part of
the bill is...
-
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MS. deNAIE: The general intent of the bill, Chair Couch, does not seem necessary to me from
my analysis. I am not an attorney, but that’s my analysis.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MS. deNAIE: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any further questions? Seeing none, thank you. All right, I’ve
been told that Mr. Koss is not here, so next up is Pamela Tumpap followed by
Thomas Cook.
MS. TUMPAP: Aloha, Chair Couch and Members of the Council’s Planning Committee. I’m
Pamela Tumpap, President of the Maui Chamber of Commerce and appreciate the
opportunity to be here today. We appreciate this bill because many of you, and
the... because the community plans are adopted by ordinance, it’s viewed as law. The
Zoning Code is also viewed as law. So what we need to do is seek clarification on the
General Plan and community plans to codify a long-standing and sound practice of
using zoning districts as governing land use regulations. It is meant to address an
unintended oversight. When dealing with the elements of a multi-tiered plan, it’s
really important to clarify how elements relate to each other and how ultimate
determinations will be made, and we feel it’s currently silent on this which as you can
see is creating confusion, distrust, potential conflict, and ultimately potential real
harm. So we applaud the Council for looking at this fix and for aligning land use
designations within the community plan with parallel zoning districts. We do not see
this bill as meaning to usurp the community plan process or quiet voices, it’s meant to
deal with an inconsistency. This bill will not and we would not agree with attempts to
circumvent land use designations in the community plans. However, it will provide
clarification that will protect many existing properties and businesses that have
already been developed. And some have said okay, well, you\re already got a statute
that helps do that as long as the use is exactly as it is, and you don’t have any
catastrophe. If anything happens, if there’s a catastrophe, and the use needs to
rebuild, that does not apply. So we’re talking about many inconsistencies throughout
our community that affect thousands of residents and businesses. So what we would
like to do is see this fix implemented as soon as possible. You can see that there are
challenges here and a need for County clarification. You know, I hate to see each time
we come here these attacks, and I’m sorry, Chair Couch, for the attacks on you and
the attacks on Councilmembers and attacks on how they expect people to vote. We’re
all here to share our feelings. We’re here to share our concerns. We think they should
all be heard equally and that you’ll.. .we trust that you’ll come up with winning
solutions. So I’m very sorry to see that we come up to this way, but we feel that this is
really an important fix. It’s something that should never have happened. We should
have had more clarification early on. Now’s the opportunity to fix it. It’s about
consistency and I’m sure our Planning Director, Will, can well explain why this is a
part of a best practice and zoning needs to be the ultimate decision.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Tumpap. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you.

MS. TUMPAP: Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: Aloha.
that correctly.

Thomas Cook followed by Joseph Kohn.

Hopefully I pronounced

MR. COOK: Good morning, Councilmembers, Council Chair. My name is Thomas Cook.
Thank you for the opportunity to come and give testimony on PC-2 1. I’m in support of
this bill. As a previous GPAC member, I just wanted to share my perspective of that
process. I hope that everybody embraces, respects, and continues to work to make
our General Plan a very strong, functioning document. When we met, it was supposed
to be 18 months, it turned out to be 3½ year years. The first.. .just sort of from my
perspective, the first year that we couldn’t get started, it was really talking about the
Sunshine Law. And it was unfortunate that the group never really got an opportunity
to like get time together on unscheduled kind of Sunshine restrictions to get to know
each other, to trust each other, to share some love, to understand just how much we
do have in common, just how much we all do care. So hopefully the Sunshine Law
can be corrected ‘cause I know it impacts your capacity to be transparent and
neighborly. So at the end of the process, it went on, and on, and on, there was a rush.
We were supposed to get maps that had overlays that showed the existing zoning and
what we were proposing and be able to see and have some real visibility into what was
existing, what we were proposing, what the impacts were. Anybody that’s lived on the
island for a period of time and done anything with the land recognizes that our
ordinances, and codes and laws, et cetera, there’s many of them who are.. .that are
conflicting. The General Plan was the opportunity to have a tool, not a weapon and to
have a guiding principle that had a lot of input from the community, grass root
support and this meeting right here is to me is not a surprise. It’s very expected.
Some of the inconsistencies between the zoning and the community plan are now
creeping up. The fact that the legal interpretation of nonconforming use is really a big
deal in the discrepancy. You have the power to change zoning. You have the power to
do a lot of things. So I don’t look at this as like a win-lose, end of the game. This is a
process. Thank you for spending the time. Please continue to study all the issues.
It’s preventing a lot of
My perspective is by passing this bill, it’s not a loss.
unnecessary wasted time in court and in issues. The planning commission, Planning
Department would have uncountable hours to sort out, you know, Wailea Point and
these other existing conditions that are nonconforming. Thank you very much for the
opportunity give testimony. I’m done.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Cook. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Joseph Kohn followed by Bruce Uu. I... hopefully I got that
pronounced correctly.

MR. KOHN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Council. I am Dr. Joseph Kohn, a physician in
Wailuku, and the founder of We Are One, Incorporated. I wanna thank you all for
I stand for
your intelligence coming together on these important issues.
sustainability, cooperation, and respect for community needs above corporate needs
which should be in service to community. Corporate needs in service to community.
Thank you for your very kind attention.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions of the testifier?
Bruce Uu followed by Mercer “Chubby” Vicens.

Seeing none,

MR. UU: Aloha and good morning, everyone. Thank you for this opportunity to testify. I’m
Bruce Uu, a life-long resident of Maui, and I too, love the islands and love Maui more
especially, and have kids and grandkids who we need to look forward to raising on this
island, to be sustainable on the island so very concerned. And I, we also have some
concerns about the nonconformance aspects that potentially could affect this. And
the community plan, Light Industrial, this is for warehousing, light assembly, service,
and craft-type industrial operations, that’s what it states. And the nonconforming
areas that will be affected will be places like Sam Sato’s, Tamura’s,
where I buy
my bentos. This is only the ones that I drive to daily just about. Office buildings,
Queen Liliuokalani Children’s Center, Pauwela Cannery, Haiku Cannery, all those
would be affected, and I think that’s something that needs to be clarified whether it be
done by through this Committee or a different body, something needs to be done. I
remember when I was on the planning commission a while back, the issue of
Hasegawa General Store came up when there was conflict between the zoning and the
community plan, and they had the fire with... that happened there and it took years
and years to hash out that issue. Are we to wait for another one to come up? There is
no, what someone said, one escape clause because you ask the Hasegawas about the
escape clause, there was no escape, and that was just one issue that affected Hana
who’s very important in this.
And for me it’s not predicated upon a specific
development and that’s not for me. It’s predicated on existing uses, what we have now
that could impact our lives. Hasegawa is one example that took a while to hash out
and as one example that we should learn from and adjust to so that we don’t run into
that issues and I support this. And on a different subject about... sorry, but also again
about the community plans and about the short-term rentals ICHAIR COUCH: Excuse me, Mr. Uu?
MR. UU: Yes?
CHAIR COUCH: You’re going on a different item now?
MR. UU: Different item, yes.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, okayMR. UU: Real short.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MR. UU: I oppose, I oppose short-term rentals. I live in Paia and I heard a gentleman say,
and not to offend anyone, this is my opinion. It is expensive to live in Paia. We got,
we got illegals everywhere. You say one in four, I believe it’s higher in our area. My
son rents a room for 1,200 who could no longer afford a room in Paia because you
competing against people that coming from everywhere. It’s a hot spot. So we are.. .1
feel we’re letting down our kids, and I wish I could bring my kids ‘cause they live with
me. We letting them down because we don’t have.., not only the affordable housing
aspect which the developers do which we all need, but also the rental. And I think
that’s.. .when you walk into Paia now, you come into my neighborhood which was low
income now, you going see a lot of different faces and you going see the people with
the tourist cars walking out as family. They having a good time. I’m all for it. I will
never shun. I going tell ‘em aloha every time. But they affecting my lifestyle and they
affecting my kids, and they going be affecting my grandkids. So we kinda going have
to have a grasp to control what’s happening ‘cause it is spreading like wildfire in my
neck of the woods. That’s all I got to say. Thank you very much. Aloha and I respect
you guys job, I know it’s hard. I wouldn’t want to be sitting in your guy’s seat, you
guys get a tough task ahead of you. Good job, guys. Aloha.
Members, any questions to the testifier?

CHAIR COUCH: Aloha. Thank you, Mr. Uu.
Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Uu.
MR. UU: Aloha.

CHAIR COUCH: Mercer “Chubby” Vicens and then Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez.
MR. VICENS: Good morning, Chairman Couch, Members of the Committee. My name is
Mercer “Chubby” Vicens. I live in Spreckelsville, Paia. And I’m here to speak on, on
two subjects, on 21 and 10, PC-b, if that’s okay with you, Mr. Couch?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, proceed.
MR. VICENS: Thank you. On PC-21, I support the technical amendment to align the
corresponding land use descriptions within the community plan with parallel zoning
districts. Mr. Couch, for over 3’/2 years I worked on the GPAC. We touched on many,
many subjects. Some of my friends that were members of the GPAC are in, and
everybody worked very hard to make it right. As in life, we miss things, maybe. And I
can say the same thing about the people that set up zoning. When, for instance, if
you talk about industrial you may mean warehouses, you may mean retail spaces
within that same designation, but it’s not specific as to what you can and you can’t do.
-
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Here you are, you have a General Plan that gives you the guidelines of what you
should or shouldn’t be doing, and it’s in conflict with the zoning for that property. I
think it’s exciting that you’ve chosen to tackle this very, very important issue. We
gotta get it right; otherwise, we’ll be sitting here 20 years from now wondering what
the hell happened on June 18th of 2015. I commend all the people that came today for
again this resolution because that’s the American way. We can express our opinion on
any subject, and isn’t that what it’s all about? I’m proud to be an American. I’m
proud to be who I am. I’m proud to be a Mauian. Let’s work together, try and make
this thing right, and get it pono for everybody’s sake. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Vicens. You said you were gonna workMR. VICENS: I will speak on-CHAIR COUCH: --the other item? Thank you.
MR. VICENS: --very shortly on PC-b. I live in Spreckelsville as I said, and in.. .when we
bought the properties, there were 42 lots. A&B put a restriction in it that said, that
there would be no short-term rentals. That was one of the rules of our community.
And yet, here I am 26 years later, surrounded, literally surrounded by short-term
rentals. They’re running all over the place. I don’t know who they are. And my, my
reason against short-term rentals is not because of the rentals itself. It’s the impact
on my community. We have kids. At one point, we had 38 kids running around the
streets, on one street. Very productive subdivision. And we had surfers, we had... I
mean, you know, they’re all good people, don’t get me wrong, however, within the mix
I need to know, I need to be comfortable, I have
things can go wrong.
and
when they come to my house, I don’t wanna say you can’t
1 1 great-grandchildren,
go through that door because I may never see you again. That’s the kind of thing I’m
talking about. And I’m against short-term rental. I’ve taken the position in my
community to live and let live. I’m very protective of my children when they come over
and my grandchildren, and you know, but I’m against it. And if we can do something
to put more teeth in it or you know, do something with it Donald, I hope you guys, I
hope you guys can resolve this. You’ve got a lotta quality people here, great minds,
and I just hope that we can, we can attack the problem and get this thing corrected.
It’s been around for a long time. We’ve been talking for a long time. Now let’s take
some action. Thank you very much, and I appreciate the time that you’ve given me
today.

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Vicens.
none, thank you.

Members, any questions of the testifier?

Seeing

MR. VICENS: Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Next up we have Tom 3lackburn-Rodriquez and followed by Charles Jencks.
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MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Planning
Committee. My name is Tom Blackburn-Rodriguez. I live in Kihei. I’m testifying as
an individual and as a small business owner. I’ve lived in Kihei since 1998, and my
family has been in Hawaii since 1870. I’m testifying in support of the legislation
before the Committee today as presented by the Planning Department and vetted by
Corporation Counsel. The purpose of this technical amendment is to align the
corresponding land use descriptions within the community plan with the parallel
zoning districts. For example, if a community plan designates a land use area as light
industrial, this amendment would clarify those permissible uses under the light
industrial designation that would be allowed by zoning regulations. I support the
technical amendment as a way of clarifying the relationship between land use
designations in community plans and zoning. This legislation will not allow the kind
of actions raised by testifiers here today. In fact, I and many others with whom I agree
would strongly oppose any attempt to interpret this legislation as allowing folks to go
around land use designations in the community plan. Concerns have been raised that
if an area were designated in the community plan as park as a land use then this
legislation would allow hotels to be built in that area if the area were zoned Hotel and
not Park. That is not an action that would be authorized by this legislation. In fact,
Title 19 of the Maui County Code, Section 2.80B.030 states that, “all agencies shall
comply with the General Plan. Notwithstanding any other provision, all community
plans, zoning ordinances, subdivision ordinances, and administrative actions by
agencies shall conform to the General Plan.” In other words, if a parcel is designated
park in a community plan and zoned Hotel, a permit for a hotel... and a permit for a
hotel is submitted for approval, that permit cannot be issued unless the permit is
consistent with the General Plan. In conclusion, I support the proposed technical
amendment as a way of clarifying the relationship between land use designations in
the community plans and zoning, and I request that the Committee confirm that this
legislation will not allow the kind of actions raised by testifiers here today with whom I
This legislation should only clarify land use
agree and with whom I honor.
designations in community plans and their relationship to permitted land use under
zoning. Thank you for the opportunity to testify, and I would urge people to go to the
KCA website to stay informed, that is gokihei. They do a wonderful job, and the next
meeting is July the 15th at the Charter School. Thank you.

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Blackburn-Rodriguez. Members, any question to the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Blackburn-Rodriguez.
MR. BLACKBURN-RODRIGUEZ: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR COUCH: Next up is Charles Jencks, and Members, we had another testifier up before
testifying on one item. With.. .if it’s okay with you, without objection, she wants to
testify on a different item, that would be Madge Schaefer? Any objections to that?
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
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MR. JENCKS: Good morning, Mr. Chair, Members of the Committee. I’m not going to take
up any of your time. I would just simply say to you that if this issue was not of critical
Well, the Department of
important, import, it would not be before you today.
Corporation Counsel has identified this as a significant issue in Section 2.803 of the
Maui County Code. It needs to be resolved one way or the other so that people have
certainty with regard to where they go to decide what it is they’re allowed to do on
their piece of land. That’s about all I have to say. I think it’s urgent enough to deal
with. It’s important enough to deal with. They brought it to your table. You need to
address the issue in some fashion so we can all move on and that’s all I have to say,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Jencks.
none-

Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing

MR. JENCKS: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: --thank you. Madge Schaefer is the last person signed up to testify. After
this we’ll go to the District Offices, and also back into the Chambers for any other...
MS. SCHAEFER: Madge Schaefer. Thank you for the accommodation. In listening to this, it
struck me as part of the problem here, and I’m talking about PC-2 1 is that the lawyers
get involved in the language in terms of describing what the bill is going to do. So, if
you read this description and I have some, some knowledge of bureaucracy, it’s
intimidating. It says what? Why doesn’t someone who has a working knowledge of
the English language in view of transparency, simply do a citizen summary so that it
isn’t just legalese and it says, this is going to change this, and this, and this, and this
is, and doing it in a very simplified way. I think people would appreciate that. And I
think they wouldn’t be so intimidated, and I think there would be a better
understanding of what was happening. That’s all. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Schaefer. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none.. .all right, let’s go back to the District Offices. Hana, any testifiers?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Lanai, any testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There’s no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Molokai?
MS. ALCON: There’s no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, ladies. Anybody else in the Chambers? This is your last
chance to come down and testify. Going once...
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END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members seeing that nobody’s rushing down to testify without
further.. .without any objection, we will close public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you Members, and thank you, public, for coming in to testify.

PC-21

AMENDING COMMUNITY PLAN REQUIREMENTS RELATING TO LAND USE
DESIGNATIONS(CC 15-154)

CHAIR COUCH: We will have a short.. .well, a fairly short presentation from the Department
of Planning on what PC-2 1 is going to be about. So if you get a... if you can’t see, we’re
gonna do it on the screen here. Would you, okay yeah.. .Mr. Hopper, if you have a
statement before we go into the presentation?
MR. HOPPER: Just for the Members briefly, I wanted to clarify some things and also discuss
what I was tasked with writing and the general purpose of the bill before you. As an
initial matter, I think it’s very important to clarify that the community plans apply
with the force and effect of law when dealing with discretionary actions. These include
subdivisions, these include changes in zoning, these include SMA Permits, and other
discretionary actions. Ministerial permits such as building permits alone, okay, those
types of permits do not have to conform to the community plan and those are based
on Corporation Counsel legal opinions that are decades old, based on advice that has
been given this Council multiple times and on a recent amendment to the Code several
months ago to clarify that. So that’s a very important clarification that it deals with
discretionary actions. But with respect to this proposal, the task before us was not to,
was not to say the community plan will in all cases be superseded by zoning. It was to
say that in a situation where the zoning essentially matches the community plan
designation and the definition used for that was corresponding land use designation
was to say that if the land use designation in the community plan matches the zoning
that the uses in the zoning would be considered consistent with the community plan.
That is because you’ve got designations such as Light Industrial, Heavy Industrial,
Hotel, Agriculture where you’ve got the same name for the zoning that you have for the
community plan designation. Now I think there may be some confusion because of
the term, “corresponding land use designation”. It would not mean that if you have
whatever your land use designation is in the.. .whatever you’re, I’m sorry, whatever
your zoning is, that’s your.. .that the whatever community plan designation you have,
those are automatically corresponding with each other.
There’s an important
definition and it’s states that the... a land use designation in a zoning district that
the... they correspond to each other if the community plan designation parallels the
zoning district in Title 19 by name, meaning it has the same name or general use
-

41

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
June 18, 2015

description. This was to deal with the issue that if you are zoned agriculture and your
community plan designation is also agriculture that the uses allowed in the
Agricultural Zoning Ordinance would also be allowed, considered to be consistent with
the community plan. That was the task. That was the focus. It was not certainly to
say that if you are not a corresponding land use district, meaning that if your zoning
in no way relates to your community plan designation, that it doesn’t matter, you can
automatically do whatever you want in your zoning when you’re dealing with
discretionary permits. That was not the intent. And I wish there were an easier way
to clarify this here and that’s something that we can certainly work on. But I wanted
to make clear that the task was not to say that whatever your zoning is, your
community plan designation’s going to be trumped by that zoning. That’s not what
this bill does. It says that if you are, if they match up with each other, if you’ve got
Light Industrial zoning and light industrial community plan designations, or another
example is Hotel zoning and hotel land use designation that the uses in that Hotel
District are allowed in the hotel community plan district. If that were not the case,
then someone who’s community planned hotel and is doing a use in the Hotel zoning
could, someone could come in and say, you’re not allowed to do that land use there
‘cause it’s inconsistent with the community plan. Well, what’s the community plan?
It would be hotel. So you’d be in the position of saying that there are.. .your zoning is
inconsistent with your community plan even though they have the exact same name
and that was the challenge with trying to avoid things like that from happening. If it’s
the case, that the Council is okay with the community plan having different uses
allowed narrowing.. .being more narrow than the zoning and allowing fewer uses, then
that should be clarified in the law the other way ‘cause it doesn’t say that right now,
and the Department’s practice is my understanding it has always said that uses that
have the same name in the zoning districts that have the same names as the
community plan are allowed, because otherwise why would you create a zoning
district that has the same name if you were gonna have uses that are now inconsistent
with the plan? So either way, if there’s a problem with that approach, that needs to be
clarified the other way, and so that’s.. .this bill was an attempt and clearly I think
based on testimony it needs to be clarified as to what exactly is being done because it’s
not clear enough, but was an attempt to resolve that issue that deals with those what
they call corresponding land use designations. But if the issue is, you know what, we
wanna have.. .the community plan should be narrower, and even in those cases it’s
going to be.. .it’s gonna restrict the uses, that needs to be clarified the other way
because that is not currently what the law says, and is not currently been the.. .how
permits have been handed out. So...
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Hopper. Members, any questions to Corp. Counsel? Yes,
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Hopper, for that
attempt to somewhat clear my head over this. My first question I guess, and some
Members of the Committee brought it up in regards to this type of language and the
scope of this being referred to the planning commissions. Should this not be a step in
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addressing this ‘cause it seems to be you’re even kinda talking like well, things should
be clarified and worked on still, so...
MR. HOPPER: Well, sending to the planning commission for amendments to 2.803 is not a
legal requirement. The Council has frequently amended 2.80B. Amendments to
Title 19 of the Code, the Zoning Ordinance are required to go to the commissions.
That does not however, prohibit the Council from sending this to the planning
commissions if it would like to. That’s an option the Council has to pass a resolution
to ask the planning commissions to review this. So that’s something that it could do,
but is not legally required to do before acting on the bill.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, well thank you for that. So I hear it’s not prohibited
and with that being said, Chair, I would like to recommend that just because it
obviously sounds like it needs more vetting not just through this body, but I think
overall generally Countywide people would like to chime in and get a little more grasp
of what’s going on here. So that’s.. .thank you for those comments, Corporation
Counsel.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. And just before we go further with Mr. Hopper or
Mr. Spence, that, you know, the intent of this bill is not to be passed out today.
Wanted to hear all the concerns about the community from the community and from
everybody involved, and we’ll have the discussion if we can either today or at our next
meeting as well, and hopefully to clarify the language and if, if it’s the will of this
Committee to send it to planning commissions, that’s fine as well. We can do that.
But this bill was put together to alleviate some concerns and so that’s, that’s the way
it’s going, and there’s never been an attempt to shut the community out or shut the
voices of the community, that’s, you know, far from it. And I can see where there
might be some confusion there so we want to make sure that that is clear in the
purpose and in the language itself. Okay, any other.. .Members, any other questions
for Mr. Hopper? You know, Members, Mr. Spence’s presentation is going to be longer
than we have time left. So what I’d.. .huh?
MR. SPENCE: I don’t know about that.
CHAIR COUCH: You don’t? You think you can do it in 15 minutes ‘cause we still have to
wrap up?
MR. SPENCE: Maybe a little bit longer than 15 minutes, but...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, do you have any comments?
MR. SPENCE: I think for the, for the.. .1 think it’s important for the, for the people who’ve
come out to testify that have real concerns over this, the intent of this bill and the
consequences of, you know, saying the community plans are the definitive land use
control, I think it’s really important to be able to see this.
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Okay, let’s run by this real quick then, and then fll make some
CHAIR COUCH:
recommendations,
MR. SPENCE: I will try not to delay. Okay, so you know, your first slide everybody’s already
seen that. Okay, the purpose of the bill, it’s like what Mr. Hopper said, to clarify that
the community plan land use designations allow for all the uses and the
corresponding zoning under Title 19. So if you have single-family residential--and
we’ll get into examples, I don’t want to belabor it--you should be able to do the parks,
the daycare, the bike paths, all the other things, the greenhouses, the truck gardens,
do all those things under that
all that stuff, you should be able to do that
single-family designation in the community plan, but those things are allowed by the
All those other things are not mentioned by the
zoning.
It’s not mentioned.
community plan, but they are allowed by the zoning. I’ll disagree with Mr. Frampton,
he said for the last 30 years this is the practice of the County for at least the last
40 years when we first adopted community plans in the ‘80s. This only clarifies this
aspect. This is the current practice and has been.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, if you can speed it up?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, sir. Hotels, the corresponding zoning, there’s really limited language in
the community plans on what hotels are. Under the zoning, however, you’re also
allowed apartments and single-family residences and all the other things that are
allowed in those Zoning Codes. We have the stacking provision. You can do parks in
Hotel Zone, but not in accordance with the community plan. Light Industrial, this is
the sum total of the permitted uses, warehousing, light assembly, service and craft
The stacking provisions in our zoning allow for
style industrial operations.
businesses, restaurants, offices, et cetera, schools. And we’ll go and show some
examples. What this bill does not do, it does not require, it does not change the
The adopted community plans if it says
consistency requirements for 19.5 10.
single-family, you can’t build a hotel, you can’t get Hotel zoning. You can only get
Residential zoning, and you know, apply that across the board. It does not change the
State law. Where it says, where State law says for to grant an SMA Permit you must,
for developments, you must be consistent with the community plan. This does not
change that at all. It does not change the consistency requirements for a subdivision.
You can’t do an R-3 subdivision on a community plan designation of agriculture. And
it does not, as some people have, I don’t know how they assumed... development just
can’t go anywhere. It has to follow the community plan. So what if, I asked the
question so what if? As some of the, some of the concerns are that the community
plans were the definitive land use control. That all you went by is those descriptions,
say for light industrial controlled everything. It would mean hundreds of small
businesses, nonprofits, et cetera, they would be inconsistent with your plans. You
could certainly not grant any discretionary permits. You could not grant SMA Permits,
special permits, you could not grant sign permits, certain sign permits, many
variances. I even question whether we could grant short-term rentals or bed and
breakfast permits because those are not mentioned in the single-family designation,
but it is allowed under the zoning. Okay, light industrial where warehousing, light
-
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assembly, service and craft-style industrial operations. Let’s take a look what’s really
Okay, Kahului, I think everybody
going on in the Light Industrial District.
recognizes.. .that’s not showing up on the screen.
CHAIR COUCH: No, it won’t show up.
MR. SPENCE: Okay, so Hana Highway kind of from top left to lower right and then
Dairy Road.
CHAIR COUCH: Use your mouse.
Okay, this is what we think of as light industrial, warehousing, light
MR. SPENCE:
assembly. We think of this and we think of, you know, baseyards, those kinds of
things. But the reality is Zippy’s. To say that the light industrial description in the
community plan controls, you’re saying Zippy’s would not be allowed. You’re saying
Zippy’s.. .1 mean, that’s it, they’re not, they’re not allowed at all, Kings Cathedral,
Down to Earth would not be permitted. Akaku would not be permitted. And since
they own that building, it’s a multi-tenant building, it would be saying that any of the
vacancies that occur in there, all you could do would be stick a light industrial use in
those vacancies. All those businesses there would just go away. I mean, they
wouldn’t automatically go away, but as they move out, you could not replace them
with another business. Marmac Ace Hardware, I did not talk to anybody before, I
mean, testifiers have used these as examples. I chose these of my own. The Veteran’s
Clinic, that would be considered not a permitted use any more. Go into the Millyard,
somebody else mentioned Sam Sato’s. The credit union would not be a permitted use.
The Visitors Bureau and Hotel Association, the Queen Liliuokalani Trust, they have
two facilities there. It would make this nonprofit not permitted there. A multitude of
dentist offices are in the Millyard. None of them would be permitted. Others in
Wailuku, you have various small businesses, these are in the other light industrial
area, you have the union halls, they have the ILWU and the Carpenters Union. These
would not also would not be permitted. Go to the Kihei-Makena Community Plan, and
I’m purposely going around the island so everybody can see this affects something in
your community. Retail and office, the South Shore Plaza Building. The Charter
School would not be permitted. They would not have been allowed to go into the space
in this light industrial designated area and they occupy ten spaces not just the one.
Until we discussed the, the Tech Park yesterday, until they get space up there, they’re
gonna be in this area and we would not allow them to expand if they needed to.
There’s the south coast Plaza office building. Going over to West Maui, Lahaina
Gateway Mall, remember that, and I know that those spaces are not all filled. If we
used the light industrial designation, you would not be able to fill those, the empty
spaces with retail operations. You would have to use light industrial. They also need
a variance right now for some of their... they have signage issues and I know they’ve
been to the Council. We would not be able to grant a variance for their signage needs.
Up the hill a little bit, up Keawe Street, Lahaina light industrial, you have a lot of office
space, various small businesses. The Hoonanea multi-family would be not, would be
not allowed either. This is light industrial designation. Opukea also in the same
-
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community plan designation. Star Noodle, some of our favorite restaurants. We have
churches up there. We have a number of churches within our light industrial areas.
And we go out to Haiku and Pauwela. Haiku Cannery, that is the major commercial
center, the retail center for the Haiku area. The grocery story, the laundry, the Ace
Hardware Store, the bicycle shop, what’s her name... that really great restaurant right
there on the corner, I’m forgetting.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Colleen’s.
MR. SPENCE: Colleen’s. Haiku Town Center, the other commercial area, these provide
opportunities for small businesses. Pauwela Cannery, also restaurant, and they used
to have a hardware store there, a lotta small businesses. Some of them are light
industrial in nature, the surfboard shops. Some of them are most definitely not. The
The community plan
other designations, somebody mentioned hotel before.
transient
accommodations
which
not
contain
kitchens. Since
designation says
do
we’ve always interpreted that you could do anything under this designation that the
Hotel zoning would allow, we’re talking about Wailea Point, Wailea Beach Village,
Hoolei, Maui Banyan, Kaanapali Alii, Aston Whaler, El Dorado, Westin Kaanapali
Ocean Resort, and many others would be considered not permitted anymore. All of
these are in the SMA and they would have problems getting SMA Permits because
they’re not conforming to that description. Single-family I mentioned before, singlefamily, community plan only says single-family and duplex dwellings. What about the
parks and the playgrounds? What about the schools, the daycare, greenhouses, truck
gardens, nurseries?
Same for multi-family, no parks, playgrounds, schools, no
single-family residential. There’s a number of instances where SMA Permits were
granted for single-family residences because it was considered consistent with the
multi-family designation, but it was less intense than multi-family. And it was found
desirable to build homes there instead of apartment buildings. Those wouldn’t allow
that anymore. I would ask the Council if there’s this inconsistency, could you grant
Conditional Permits? Community plan descriptions don’t provide for that. They don’t
provide the planning commissions to be granting special uses. And then I would have
to ask what happens to the conditions of zoning? There’s no conditions of zoning in
the land use designations. So really it’s in the Council’s wisdom when they go, they
implement the community plan through zoning. By following the community plan,
they, they put conditions on zoning to be consistent with the community plan. The
community plan designations have no such provision. And that’s it, Mr. Chairman. I
went pretty well.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that was pretty good. Thank you, Mr. Spence. Members, any
questions to Mr. Spence? Ms. Cochran? And by the way, I’m sorry, we’ll get copies of
that for you. We’ll make those after the meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
subject?

Okay, Chair, is your intent to continue discussion on this

CHAIR COUCH: Well, we’re just short-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ‘Cause lunch is coming up?
CHAIR COUCH: --yeah short, amount of discussion if you have questions for him, and then
what the Chair’s intent is to work with some of the resource folks and listen to what
some of the testifiers had to say and come back and post. I don’t know if it’s gonna be
Sunshine Law or not, but I’m gonna post the changes after discussing it with some of
the resource folks and some of the.. .with our attorneys and whatnot, make some
changes, post them, and then give the community a chance to take a look and see if
they’re okay with those changes. So Mr. Mayer, I’ll be coming to talk to you, Mr. Hyde,
and Mister.. .who else? Yep. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, I’m sony, still, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I didn’t ask my question yet.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah... thank you, Mr. Spence. So the, so the intent is to,
maybe I missed that part of your slide, but the true intent of this, I know you’re
showing there’s existing nonconforming establishments and what have you currently,
but this is just to clear all that up in one fell swoop? What is.. .1 mean, is that what
you’re trying to show us with these slides?
MR. SPENCE: What I’m trying to show with the slides...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ‘Cause how did they get there? They got Special Use Permits
or they got... I mean, the point is we’re not saying take away that church, take away
that restaurant, take away Zippy’s. I mean that’s ridiculous. So I just wanna know, I
don’t understand.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That didn’t clear up anything for me.
MR. SPENCE: The community plan light industrial...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And why are focusing on light industrial all the time?
that the main intent here?

Is

MR. SPENCE: No. That, because that’s one of the predominant districts where we have the
stacking provision for business uses.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ‘Cause personally I have issues with our open space and our
ag landMR. SPENCE: Oh, I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and all those other things which by the way in West Maui,
Chair, in particular. That’s why I have a really kind of passionate, hot under the collar
thing with this
--

MR. SPENCE: Okay, and I’m only...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --is in Kahoma area, it was community planned open space,
park, and low and behold, we’re paving it over. That was community planned and the
community spoke out just as these people came here today, and then we fell swooped
it and turned it into something else. But anyways, how’s that gonna help that?
MR. SPENCE: I could go through each one of these community plan designations. What the
discussion is are these community pian designations delimiting uses? Is it all that
you can do under single-family or hotel or open space or agriculture? The agriculture
thing is really problematic. It’s much less.. .the community plan designation is much
less restrictive than our zoning is. So if we went by the community plan designation,
you could do all kinds of stuff that our zoning doesn’t allow. So, what we’re saying
is... the community plan, the two need to go hand in hand. When Council grant zoning
or grants zoning, they need to follow the community plans through many discussions,
through public hearings, through people who are affected, people who just take an
interest in it, they come out and they testify. And the Council grants zoning or not,
and when they do, there’s usually conditions attached, but it’s Council who
determines if you’re following the community plan or not. Okay, if we went strictly by
the uses listed in the community plan, there’s a whole lot of uses that are allowed by
zoning that would not be permitted. Does that make sense?
CHAIR COUCH: And, and Mister...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, Mr. Chair, I think we don’t strictly follow it already.
We change things and we vet things out andCHAIR COUCH: But and that’s what...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --and deem it appropriate or not.
CHAIR COUCH: That’s what the process of the Council is. You mentioned the Kahoma, that
was a 201H that wipes out all of the community plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I have issues with that too, but...
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MR. SPENCE: What.. .maybe perhaps clarifying for, for new development you have to
follow.. .1 mean, it was just like yesterday. You have to follow the community plan.
They’re.. .for the Tech Park they’re amending the community plan so you can grant
zoning in accordance with the community plan. For preexisting is where the problem
is. The problem saying these named uses are all that’s allowed. Single-family, singlefamily and duplex dwellings, according to this if this controls all the uses, that’s all
you could do. You couldn’t do the daycare and the parks and all the other uses that
are allowed by the zoning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, I have a application right now going through Lahaina
in Historical District, in an SMA, it’s single-family, R-2, and they want a parking lot.
You know, they want a community plan amendment in order to accommodate that.
MR. SPENCE: Right, because they need to find consistency with the community plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It’s single-family and they want a parking lot.
that’s a, that’s consistent?

That’s a,

MR. SPENCE: No, it’s not.
CHAIR COUCH: No, it’s not.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I know.
MR. SPENCE: I’m saying they would have to amend the community plan. We wouldn’t allow
that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 3ut what I’m.. ,very good then. fll mark your word on that
one.
MR. SPENCE: We’re on the same page with that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It’s coming through.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, okay.
CHAIR COUCH:
I haven’t seen it, but I’m assuming that there’s a community plan
amendment attached to it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That’s what it is.
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MR. SPENCE: Yeah, there better be.
like that.

‘Cause we won’t... aren’t just gonna grant something

CHAIR COUCH: Members, any.. .yes, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Just to try to clarify, I think one question was well, how did... how were all
those permitted? And I think the Department at least in my knowledge has always
historically saw if the uses matched up exactly that the uses in the zoning were okay,
were allowed in the community plan district with the same name, and if, this bill is to
make that clear. That’s the clarification going on. If the Council has a different view
of that, and would say, no, just because the name is the same doesn’t mean all the
uses are allowed, then that needs to be clarified the other way too. Because how it
has always been in the history of Maui County to my knowledge is that if you had... if
your zoning designation matched your community plan designation, then you could be
allowed to do any of those uses in the zoning designation as long as it has the same
name as your community plan designation. I don’t know the case where that was
someone said, no, the community plan designation is not specific enough as to this. I
think that’s always been the interpretation. So if that’s going to change, I think the
point that this legislation coming to you would be is that well, then there has to be a
clarification the other way. But I think not passing this bill would.. .you’d still
continue to have the Department have that interpretation of the plans to say that if
you have the same name as the zoning, the uses in that zoning are allowed in that
community plan area. So that’s, that’s I think the history that, you know, there’s not
a statement that those buildings are inconsistent with the community plan right now,
but that if, but if the Council has an issue with that interpretation that this is an
opportunity to deal with that interpretation and deal with to clarify it in the law so
that there’s not ambiguity anymore about, you know, about this issue.
CHAIR COUCH: And Members, also remember when we do change in zoning, sometimes, for
instance, B-2, this is the one I like to use all the time, B-2 allows for gas stations and
we just did I think on Lanai or maybe it was BCT, I can’t remember which, both which
allowed gas stations, we sald, we added conditions that if we felt that, you know, with
and accordance with the community plan and the area we don’t want these kind of
things. We’ve done that. We’ve added conditions to take away permitted uses in
certain zoning areas even though we give ‘em that zoning. We’ve done that. We do
that quite a bit. I know this Council and I know in the last five years, I’ve been here
has done it quite a bit. So we have that flexibility too. That gives us the flexibility to
do that. Mr. Hopper? And then we’ll just wrap it up.
MR. HOPPER: And one option would be to, of course, delete uses from the zoning districts
right now that are existing that if the Council believes shouldn’t be in the community
plan area, those uses can be deleted from the zoning districts. That’s a potential
option that the Council always has.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Ms. Crivello?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. I know I’m not a voting Member, but you
know, and I can appreciate the process that you’re trying to bring forth with
Mr. Hopper and Mr. Spence. I have to go back to processes, I have to go back to the
value of community participation, whether we call it the voice or what have you, and
the direction under the planning which Molokai is going through right now, comes
under the Planning Department. So it is to me important that all these presentation
that you’re doing here is totally clarified with the advisory. These are community
people are in there with their hearts, and they’re not gonna understand all these
whatevers. But if I look back at the Charter, and I think one of our testifiers brought
that forth, we also have the process where if we’re gonna have change to our
General/community plans or other land use ordinances it may be proposed by the
Council and shall be reviewed by the appropriate planning commission. So there’s
processes for us to go through different changes or what have you or what’s allowed or
what’s not allowed.
I would like to hope that we will and I think
Reverend Tasha Kama said, we believe that the community plans are the drivers and
the zoning needs to correspond respectively. So Lanai’s not finished, the districts on
Maui have not started their community plans, please get that all clarified. I think that
we have inconsistencies with understanding and the exact clarification which leads us
to all this confusion that we have today, support or no support. I think it’s important
for us to really impress on why we’re allowed to have this in the light industrial
districts and how it does not jive with the community plan or the zoning. In all due
respect to the community process, that’s what we need to value first of all. And yes,
this is also a process that we go through, but it’s... it shouldn’t be the start of the
process, you know we have the initiative and initiation of the community plan which
involves community, and to me that takes precedent to us. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Victorino, then Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And real quickly ‘cause you know,
I think we’ve beaten this horse to death many times over. And it’s been said by many
of the testifiers as well as Councilmembers. I think what we failed to do is fail to
communicate what we were trying to do. That’s the bottom line and you know and I
know that. And we can give all the dissertations, but the general public doesn’t
understand, some of the Planning people didn’t understand, and some of the
Councilmembers didn’t understand, then we know we haven’t done a good job. I think
you need to take this back, work on it, and I think you agreed to do that.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Work with some of the various entities that are a part of
our community, the various groups, making sure that their, all of their concerns are
covered and all of their concerns are met, and not to lose the aspect of public
participation, and that’s gotta be first and foremost. And I think you said that a
number of times, Mr. Chair. So I don’t think that was lost in the discussion. Most
-
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importantly, what we’ve learned from here is that for the longest time, we’ve changed
things as we went along. I think what we wanna do is to make sure that in the future
that if any change is and or wanted or necessitated by any aspect of the community
that the community at large has the chance to weigh on it, weigh in on it. Whether it’s
the Planning Department, whether it’s community or public meetings, it doesn’t make
a difference, they have their chance to say what they need to say and why they feel
this way, and for us to listen. You know, we’re not here to patronize, but to
participate. That’s why they came. And it’s funny when it’s something like this.. .you
know, we’ve had other issues, two or three testifiers show up and then we wonder.
But this is very important, and then the last thing I’ll say and I’ll remind everybody
who’s listening and I’ll remind the gallery that when OIP comes up here, get your “you
know what” down here, and let ‘em know that you don’t agree with some of the
I cannot go to their
transparency that they restrict us from being a part of.
community association meeting if there’s four or more of us there. I’m not allowed to
go there to even sit and hear what’s going on. How do I know what goes on in a
community meeting when I’m not even allowed to be there. And if two or more, we
gotta make reports. I mean, they just drive us crazy and this is the community
wanting to tell us what’s going on.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I’ll keep it brief. All of my Members are,
the Members know that I agree with respecting the process. I think that’s the ultimate
goal in any legislation. And I know as Corporation Counsel has indicated that it’s not
a requirement at this bill under Section 2.80B.020 is not required that it goes through
the planning commissions. We can... I do see the nexus that it would, would, you
know at some point we could motion for it to go to the planning commission. The
nexus being that it does affect Title 19, and that I know that the Long-term [sic] Range
Planning Division uses Chapter 2 and there also are incorporations with Chapter 19.
So I see the validity of sending it to the commissions for further comments. I also,
believe that this is a good starting point for open dialogue between the community and
the Council to become educated on what, what I see is, number one, a lack thereof
understanding of the zoning ordinances, meaning that not very many people in the
public understand what stacking means. That if you have a designated zone as
industrial, light industrial, within that, under our zoning ordinance, you’re also
allowed to have X, Y, Z and Z and plus additional.. .additional uses like Zippy’s,
churches, things like that within that, within the industrial light zone designation.
And on the other hand, when we look at the planning, excuse me, the community
plan, the description basically says industrial, industrial light, period. So here’s the
conflict, are we just gonna just allow just industrial light or are we gonna look at our
zoning which allows additional, additional uses, but they both have the same name,
industrial light in zoning and industrial light in at the planning. So I think that we
-
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need to take baby steps and educate the public, educate our Councilmembers, and
further, in doing so we can have a Committee meeting on stacking, put that in a
format. Also take minutes from our Committee and send that off to the commissions,
have them make more comments and then we have a full record of vetting this
through. But I think that we’re in a good starting position. And I think if we work
with the community, we can get this thing, these issues resolved. But-CHAIR COUCH: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --that’s, that’s I think we are all hungry at this point.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEM3ER GUZMAN: So, Chair those are my two cents.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And I appreciate all your hard work and it is difficult, the
general public has to realize that we, as Councilmembers, we love this island just as
much you do, that’s why we’re here doing the job. We have a lot of sacrifices that we
go through to be in this position, but you have to have the trust and faith in what we
do, that we’re doing the right thing. And to not think that we’re going to ignore your
opinions-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --that’s far from it being.
CHAIR COUCH: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So I understand where you’re coming from, Chair, but I want
the public to clarify.. .to be clarified that we.. .this is a process.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And I, number one, I go back to reiterating I respect the
process. So thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, and just to comment on your stacking thing. We did discuss
stacking especially in the light industrial and we chose to keep it in. I don’t know if
you were on the Council at the time or not?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, I wasn’t.
CHAIR COUCH: So it must have been in, you know, prior to 2012. So we, at least seven of
us did discuss it and passed it out.
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COUNCILMEM3ER GUZMAN: Yeah. Just a quick response to that. You’re correct, Chair, I
was not on the Council when we discussed stacking. So therefore, you know, there’s
probably a lot of people in the general public that probably need to be reeducated or at
least educated same with me.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So I don’t-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --I don’t know it all. So thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: I don’t think any of us do. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, Ill be very brief. I wanna thank you, Chair, for this meeting
this morning. I certainly have learned a lot. And I really appreciate having listened to
all the testifiers, and to the Department’s presentation, and all of the questions and
answers back and forth. I’m much clearer as to what this bill is about, and what we’re
trying to do, and I’m also a little more looking for some of the tweaks that you’re gonna
be making. I think it will be very important, but we do wanna clarify this. It’s so
important, you know the buildings and the businesses that we saw on that screen
scare you. They’re a big part of our community. We don’t want anything to happen to
them and not be able to replace them. I remember Midnight Inn on Molokai and all
that, and there have been many, and so we don’t wanna go there. But I do wanna say
one thing, I am very, I am very happy that this morning one of the testifiers
mentioned, ‘cause I said this while we were working on the General Plan that I didn’t
like the process, and I really would have preferred to see community plans done first-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --and the General Plan would be a consolidation of those plans
rather than the other way. And I wanna remind you and whoever is in power here,
that I still would like to see a revised community plan process begin, let’s start talking
about it.
CHAIR COUCH: Community or General?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: General Plan.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: General Plan. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so Members, I will get what I can out after discussing it with some
Okay, thank you,
Are there any other comments before we break?
people.
community, for your comments, and thank you, Members, for-

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Are you deferring both items?
CHAIR COUCH: Oh yes, sorry. I wanna defer both items.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I hate to remind you of what you always remind me.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, yeah, thank you. I have it written down here, and I forgot to mention
without objection, I’d like to defer both the items.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
DEFER.

ACTION:

PC-lO

AMENDING THE COMPREHENSIVE ZONING ORDINANCE RELATING TO
SHORT-TERM RENTAL HOMES(CC 14-278)
DEFER.

ACTION:

CHAIR COUCH:
everybody.
ADJOURN:

.

.

.

(gavel)..

.

Okay, thank you. This meeting is now adjourned. Mahalo,

12:09 p.m.

BY:

Planning
pc:min: 1506 18:ctc

Transcribed by: Carolyn Takayama-Corden
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